## THE POTENTIAL ROLE OF GROWTH HORMONE SIGNALING IN ROTENONE-INDUCED NEUROTOXICITY IN SK-N-AS CELLS

by

Nayat Narot Ciroğlu

Submitted to Graduate School of Natural and Applied Sciences in Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Science in Biotechnology

Yeditepe University 2016

## THE POTENTIAL ROLE OF GROWTH HORMONE SIGNALING IN ROTENONE-INDUCED NEUROTOXICITY IN SK-N-AS CELLS

APPROVED BY:

Prof. Dr. Mehveş Ece Genç (Thesis Supervisor)

Prof. Dr. Ferda Kaleağasıoğlu

Assoc. Prof. Dr. Elif Damla Arısan

.....

. . . . . . . . . . .

DATE OF APPROVAL: ..../..../2016

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First of all, I want to express my special thanks to Prof. Aylin ŞENDEMIR ÜRKMEZ from Ege University, Department of Biotechnology who has provided me with SK-N-AS neuroblastoma cell line. I am also grateful to Prof. Ece GENÇ from Yeditepe University for all her contributions and supplying me with Rotenone. Additionally, I thank very sincerely Prof. Ece GENÇ, Assoc. Prof. Elif Damla ARISAN and Assoc. Prof. Ajda ÇOKER GÜRKAN for enabling this overarching inter-university cooperation and all their support for and during my master thesis.

I also would like to express my special and cordial thanks to Assoc. Prof. Elif Damla ARISAN for giving me this particularly interesting and exciting topic for my master thesis, for her commitment, the planning and implementation of the investigation at the Molecular Cancer Biology Laboratory of Istanbul Kültür University, Department of Molecular Biology and Genetics and the opportunity to use its facilities, all the equipment and other materials for the experiments. I would also like to thank Co-advisor Assoc. Prof. Ajda ÇOKER GÜRKAN for providing GH-PC3.1 plasmid, supporting me during my studies as well as spending time on improving my thesis. In addition, I give my special thanks to Master of Science students Merve UĞUR, Merve ÇELİK, Berkay GÜRKAN and undergraduate students Okan AKAR and Bahar SARIKAYA for technical help and to all my friends for their moral support during some hard times while working on my thesis.

I also want to express my cordial thanks and gratitude to my valuable aunt, Ass. Prof. Dr. Tamar KINACIYAN from the Department of Dermatology, Medical University of Vienna for her mental, emotional support and professional assistance in improvement of my master thesis.

Last but not least, I am very grateful to my family; my dear mother, Talin Sosi CIROĞLU, my father, Garbis CIROĞLU and my brother, Sayat CIROĞLU for their endless patience, emotional and mental support during my master thesis and I therefore want to express my most sincere respect and sincere love, thank you all very much.

## ABSTRACT

## THE POTENTIAL ROLE OF GROWTH HORMONE SIGNALING IN ROTENONE-INDUCED NEUROTOXICITY IN SK-N-AS CELLS.

Rotenone is a widely used pesticide, leading to neurotoxic effects and may also affect humans. Growth hormone (GH) has been reported to have neuro-protective and/or neurorepairing effects on neuronal cells. The aim of this thesis is to demonstrate the potential neuro-protective effect of induced GH expression in rotenone treated neuroblastoma SK-N-AS cells.

In order to accomplish this purpose, we generated GH expressed SK-N-AS neuroblastoma (NB) cells by using GH gene inserted PC3.1 plasmid by lipofectamine transfection and neomycin selection. The protective role of transfected GH expression on rotenone-induced neurotoxicity in SK-N-AS cells was investigated by cell viability assay, growth assay, soft agar and colony forming assay, the latter for determination of dose- and time-dependent rotenone effects. On protein level, rotenone effects on caspase 3, 7, 9 and Bcl-2 family members were investigated by immunoblotting in SK-N-AS wild type (wt) and SK-N-AS GH transfected cells for the evaluation of biological protective and repairing effect of GH signaling.

In cell viability assay, the amounts of vital cells were significantly higher in GH transfected SK-N-AS cells than wt SK-N-AS cells, but GH was not effective to completely protect NB cells from apoptosis. In addition, the antioxidative agent N-acetyl-L-cysteine (NAC) was effective in prevention of rotenone-induced apoptosis only in SK-N-AS wt cells. Immunoblotting of JAK/STAT signaling pathway proteins demonstrated a STAT1 increase in rotenone treated SK-N-AS GH+ transfected cells. The preference of SK-N-AS cells for the caspase-dependent (caspase 9 activation) intrinsic apoptosis pathway and the mitochondrial involvement including ROS generation could be confirmed.

## ÖZET

## BÜYÜME HORMON SİNYAL YOLAĞININ ROTENON TARAFINDAN SK-N-AS NEUROBLASTOMA HÜCRE HATTINDA İNDÜKLENEN NÖROTOKSİSİTE ÜZERINDEKİ POTANSİYEL ROLÜ

Rotenon, nörotoksik etkilerinden ötürü tarımda sıkça kullanılan bir pestizitdir. Bu pestizitle çalışan kişilerde uzun vaadede nörolojik problemler gelişebilir. Büyüme hormonunun (Growth hormone, GH) nöronal hücreleri koruyucu ve onarıcı rolü olduğu tespit edilmiştir. Bu tezin amacı GH'nun rotenon uygulanan SK-N-AS neuroblastoma hücreleri üzerinde göstereceği koruyucu ve onarıcı etkisini incelemektir.

Bu amaç doğrultusunda, birinci basamak GH geni PC3.1 plazmidi lipozom türevli bir ajan ile aktarılmış ve neomisin uygulanarak GH salgılayan SK-N-AS hücreleri üretilmiştir. GH'nin Rotenon tarafından tetiklenen nörotoksik etkisini koruyucu aktivitesini GH aktarilmiş SK-N-AS hücrelerinde görebilmek ve araştırmak için MTT hücre canlılık testi, büyüme testi, yumuşak agar ve koloni oluşturması deneyleri kullanılmıştır. Bu testlerle, rotenonun SK-N-AS hücreleri üzerindeki doza ve zamana bağlı olan ilişkisi de incelenmiştir. GH'nin ve rotenonun biyolojik etkileri ise protein seviyesinde immunoblotting tekniğiyle kaspaz 3, 7, 9 ve Bcl-2 ailesi üzerinde gözlendi.

Sonuç olarak, GH salgılanması SK-N-AS hücrelerinin büyümesini ve çoğalmasını sağlamasına ve bazı testlerde rotenona karşı belli bir koruyucu etki oluşturmasına rağmen, rotenonun negatif etkilerine tamamıyla nötralize etmeye ve apoptozdan korumaya yeterli olmadığı gözlenmistir. Ayrıca rotenona ilaveten antioksidatif ajan N-asetilsistein (NAC) kullanıldığında NAC'in sadece GH aktarılmamış SK-N-AS hücrelerinde apoptozu engelleyebildigi tespit edilmiştir. JAK/STAT sinyal yolağı proteinlerin immunoblotla incelenmeside sadece STAT1 proteininde dikkate değer bir artış gözlenmiştir. Buna ilaveten yine immunoblot analizinde SK-N-AS hücrelerinin apoptozda kaspaz 9 üzerinden mitokondriyal içsel apoptoz yolağını tercih ettikleri onaylanmıştır.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iii
ABSTRACT	iv
ÖZET	v
LIST OF FIGURES	X
LIST OF TABLES	xii
LIST OF SYMBOLS/ABBREVIATIONS	
1. INTRODUCTION	1
1.1. AIM	2
2. GENERAL INSTRUCTIONS	3
2.1. NEUROBLASTOMA	3
2.1.1. Epidemiology	4
2.1.2. Etiology	5
2.2. CYTOGENETICS	6
2.2.1. MYCN	7
2.2.2. Anaplastic Lymphoma Kinase (ALK)	7
2.2.3. 17q Translocation	7
2.2.4. 1p Deletion	8
2.2.5. 11q Deletion	8
2.3. CLASSIFICATION	8
2.3.1. Stages of the Neuroblastoma	9
2.4. SK-N-AS CELL LINE	10
2.5. ROTENONE	11
2.5.1. Effects of Rotenone in Neuroblastoma	12
2.6. GROWTH HORMONE	13
2.7. JAK/STAT PATHWAY	14
2.8. CELL CYCLE	16
2.9. APOPTOSIS	18
2.10. CASPASE FAMILY	19
2.10.1. Extrinsic Pathway	19

2.10.	2. Intrinsic Pathway	l
2.11.	Bcl-2 FAMILY	l
3. N	1ATERIAL AND METHODS	1
3.1.	Materials	1
3.1.1	. Chemicals	1
3.1.2	. Machinery Equipment's24	1
3.1.3	. Cell Culture Equipment's	1
3.2.	METHODS	1
3.2.1	. Cell Culture	1
3.2.2	. Growth Hormone Expressing SK-N-AS Stable Cell Line Generation25	5
3.2.3	. MTT Cell Viability Assay	5
3.2.4	. Cell Survival Assay	5
3.2.5	. Colony Formation Assay	5
3.2.6	. Soft-Agar Colony Formation Assay	7
3.2.7	. Methods for Determination of Apoptotic Cell Death	7
3.2.8	. Immunoblotting	3
3.2.9	. Statistical Analysis	)
4. R	ESULTS	)
4.1.	Expression Profiles of Growth Hormone (GH) and Growth Hormone Recepto	r
(GHR	) in SK-N-AS Cell Line	)
4.2.	Expression of GH / GHR / GHRH / GHRHR in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS Cells 32	1
4.3.	Cell Growth in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS Cell Lines	3
4.4.	Dose Dependent Effect of Rotenone on wt and GH+ SK-N-AS Cell Viability 34	1
4.5.	The Effect of Rotenone on Cell Growth in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS Cell Lines35	5
4.6.	The Effect of Rotenone on Colony Formation In wt and GH+ SK-N-AS Cells36	5
4.7.	Soft Agar Assay for The Evaluation of Rotenone Effect on Colony Formation o	f
wt and	d GH+ SK-N-AS Cells	7
4.8.	The Effect of Rotenone on The Expression of JAK/STAT Pathway Key Players in	n
wt and	d GH+ SK-N-AS Cells	3
4.9.	The Effect of Rotenone on The Expression of Bcl-2 Family Members in wt and	b
GH+	SK-N-AS Cells40	)

4.10.	The Effect of Rotenone on Mitochondrial Membranes and Nuclear DNA	• wt
and GH+ S	SK-N-AS Cell Lines Evaluated by Fluorescent Colors	42
4.11.	The Effect of Rotenone on Reactive Oxygen Species (ROS) Generation in	ı wt
and GH+ S	SK-N-AS Neuroblastoma Cells	43
4.12.	The Effect of Rotenone on Cell Cyclei wt and GH+ SK-N-	-AS
Neuroblas	stoma Cells	45
4.13.	The Effect of Rotenone on Cellular Reactive Oxygen Species (R	OS)
Generation	n in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS Cells	47
5. DISC	USSION	49
REFERENC	CES	59
APPENDIX	Α	74
APPENDIX	В	.76
APPENDIX	C	.77

## LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1. The Rotenone Molecule [64]11
Figure 2.2. The Rotenone Molecule and Rotenone Isoforms[64]12
Figure 2.3. GH binding to GH receptor and its effects
Figure 2.4. JAK/STAT Pathway [94]16
Figure 2.5. Cell Cycle
Figure 2.6. The intrinsic and extrinsic pathway of caspase driven apoptosis23
Figure 3.1. GH was inserted into this plazmid (GH-PC3.1). This plasmid kindly provided by Assoc. Prof. Ajda Çoker Gürkan
Figure 4.1. Determination of GH and GHR in SK-N-AS Cell Lines
Figure 4.2. Forced GH Expression in SK-N-AS Cell Line by Immunoblotting
Figure 4.3.Expresssion of GH / GHR / GHRH / GHRHR in SK-N-AS wt and GH+ Cells by Immunoblotting
Figure 4.4. wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells doubling time were measured

Figure 4.5. Dose Dependent Effect of Rotenone on SK-N-AS wt and GH+ Cell Viability.

Figure 4.7. The Effect of Rotenone on Colony Formation in SK-N-AS wt and GH+ Cells.

Figure 4.12. Effect of Rotenone on ROS Generation in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS Cells......44

## LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1. The Most Common Types Of Cancer in Childhood [6].	3
Table 2.2. Tumor Stages and Their Percentages [10, 11]	4
Table 2.3. Bcl-2 Family	22



## LIST OF SYMBOLS/ABBREVIATIONS

ALK	Anaplastic lymphoma kinase	
APS	Ammonium persulfate	
Bcl-2	B-cell lymphoma 2	
BH	Bcl-2 homology	
bHlH	Basic helix-loop-helix	
BSA	Bovine serum albumin	
Ca <sup>++</sup>	Calcium	
CLB	Cell lysis buffer	
CO <sub>2</sub>	Carbon dioxide	
DAPI	4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole	
CARD	Caspase recruitment domain	
DCFH-DA	Dichloro-dihydro-fluorescein diacetate	
DED	Death effector domain	
DISC	Death Inducing Signaling Complex	
DMs	Double minutes	
DIOC6	3,3'-Dihexyloxacarbocyanine iodide	
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide	
ECL	Enhanced chemiluminescence	
EDTA	Ethylene diamine tetra acetic acid	
ETC	electron transport chain	
FADD	Fas associated death domain	
GH	Growth hormone	
GHR	Growth hormone Receptor	
GHRH	Growth hormone releasing hormone	
GHRHR	Growth hormone releasing hormone receptor	
HSR	Homogeneously staining region	
INRG	International neuroblastoma risk group	
INSS	International neuroblastoma staging system	
JAK	Janus kinase	
kDa	Kilo Dalton	

LOH	Loss of heterozygosity		
MAPKs	Mitogen-activated protein kinases		
μL	Microliter		
mL	Milliliter		
μΜ	Micromolar		
mM	Millimolar		
MTT	3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide test		
MYCN	N-myc proto-oncogene protein		
NAC	N-acetyl-L-cysteine		
NB	Neuroblastoma		
NEAA	Non-Essential amino acid		
nM	Nanomolar		
PARP	Poly ADP ribose polymerase		
PBS	Phosphate-buffered saline		
PD	Parkinson disease		
PI	Propidium iodide		
PI3K	Phosphoinositide 3-kinase		
ROS	Reactive oxygen species		
SDS	Sodium dodecyl sulfate		
SDS-PAGE	SDS-Sodium dodecyl sulfate		
STAT	Signal transducer and activator of transcription		
PUMA	p53 upregulated modulator of apoptosis		
p-STAT	Phosphor Signal transducer and activator of transcription		
TBS	Tris-buffered saline		
TEMED	Tetramethylethylenediamine		
TNF	Tumor Necrosis Factors		
Wt	Wild Type		

## **1. INTRODUCTION**

Neuroblastoma (NB) is a small round blue cell malignant tumor originating from the embryonal sympathetic nervous cells of the neural crest. NB is the most common extracranial solid tumor with a fatal course and the second most common abdominal neoplasm in young children, mostly diagnosed at an age of 17 months, and occurs slightly more common in boys than among girls. Stage IV NB is the most aggressive and fatal form. Therefore, new treatments are urgently needed and being currently investigated.

Rotenone is a well-known and widely used broad spectrum pesticide and was originally isolated from plant roots or leaves. It is a high-affinity inhibitor of complex I and binds to the mitochondrial electron transport chain (ETC) setting free lots of electrons that react with oxygen molecules and produce  $O_2^-$ . Increasing  $O_2^-$  leads to increasing formation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) which damage mitochondria irreversibly. In dopaminergic neuronal cells, rotenone-induced cumulative oxidative damage leads to an increase of intracellular calcium (Ca<sup>+2</sup>) levels and directs the cells to apoptosis *via* activating of caspases.

Growth hormone (GH) is not solely responsible for the individual organ and/or whole body growth but also for the regulation of carbohydrate, protein and lipid metabolism. On the other hand, GH has been reported to have a neuro-protective and/or neuro-reparative effect on neuronal cells as well. The aim of this thesis is to demonstrate the potential role of neuro-protective effect of forced GH expression in rotenone treated neuronal cells.

In this study, the toxic effect of rotenone was investigated in wild type (wt) and GH transfected (GH+) SK-N-AS NB cancer cell lines by MTT (3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide test) cell viability assay, growth assay, soft agar, colony forming assay. Furthermore, the changes in the expression levels of the Bcl-2 (B-cell lymphoma 2), caspase and Janus kinase/ Signal transducer and activator of transcription, JAK/STAT, family members were detected by immunoblotting method. Additionally, apoptosis was investigated by PI (Propidium iodide) staining and DNA fragmentation by DAPI (4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole) staining. 3,3'-Dihexyloxacarbocyanine iodide (DIOC6) dye was used for the specificstaining of the mitochondrial membrane and to visualize the mitochondria membrane potential (also transmembrane potential or

membrane voltage defined as the difference in electric potential between the interior and the exterior site of the cell). In addition rotenone induced ROS were shown by cell viability determination and 2',7'-dichlorofluorescein diacetate (DCFH-DA) fluorescent dye.

As a result, rotenone decreased cell viability in GH+ SK-N-AS cells more than in wt SK-N-AS cells after 24 h of application. Rotenone down-regulated p-STAT1 (phosphorylated STAT1) and JAK2 expression and increased caspase activity on protein level in GH+ SK-N-AS cells more than in wt SK-N-AS cells resulting in a higher apoptosis rate in GH+ SK-N-AS cells. In MTT assay, addition of N-acetyl cysteine (NAC) increased cell viability in wt SK-N-AS cells more than in GH+ SK-N-AS cells, probably by more effectively reduction of rotenone induced ROS generation. However, there was no difference between wt and GH+ SK-N-AS in the fluorescent microscopic staining and pictures in regard with cell death, DNA fragmentation and destruction of mitochondrial membranes.

This study presents the novel results of the potential role of GH expression in SK-N-AS neuroblastoma cells in response to rotenone toxicity.

#### 1.1. AIM

Rotenone leads to an increased level of cellular ROS generation and kills the dopaminergic neurons. GH has been shown to have a significant role in regulation of neuro-protective and/or neuro-restorative mechanisms in the brain, especially in natural aging or neuro-degenerative diseases. GH is one of the neurotrophic factors with neuro-developmental role after injury. The aim of this thesis is to demonstrate the potential role of neuro-protective effect of forced GH expression in rotenone treatment in neuronal cells.

## 2. GENERAL INSTRUCTIONS

#### 2.1. NEUROBLASTOMA

Neuroblastoma (NB) is a malignant embryonal tumor and the most common fatal extracranial solid tumor in children (Table 2.1). NB is originating from the neural crest of the sympathetic nervous system. It generates 8-12% of all childhood cancers and approximately 15% of childhood deaths caused by pediatric tumors [1]. NB is a small round blue cell tumor and resembles to rhabdomyosarcoma, non-hodghin's lymphoma and Ewing's sarcoma [2, 3]. There are four types of neuroblastoma tumors described under 2.3 in detail that can be classified according to the prognosis in three risk groups as low, intermediate and high risk group [4]depending on the age of affected children at the time point of diagnosis, the tumor stage and biology, amplication of N-myc proto-oncogene and DNA ploidy [5].

In Turkey as in most other European countries, neuroblastoma incidence is 1 in 7000 live births per year.

Name of disease	Incidence (%)
Acute leukemia	27.5
Central Nervous System Tumors (CNS)	20.7
Lymphoma	11.3
Neuroblastoma	7.3
Kidney tumors	6.1
Osteoma	4.7
Rhabdomyosarcoma	3.4
Retinoblastoma	2.9
Other tumors	16.1

Table 2.1. The most common types of cancer in childhood [6].

## 2.1.1. Epidemiology

Neuroblastoma manifests in infants generally at an age of 17 months. Neuroblastic tumors metastasize in 40% of cases into adrenal gland, in 25% of cases into liver, in 15% into thoracic organs, in 5% into cervical and pelvic sympathetic ganglia. More than 36% of the patients are diagnosed before the age of 1, 90% before the age of 5 and 97% of by the age of 10. 1-2% of the cases are family inherited (Serap Aksoylar, Department of Pediatric Oncology, Medical Faculty of Ege University).

• Frequency: Neuroblastoma is the fourth most common pediatric cancer among all pediatric neoplasms [7, 8]. NB is also the most frequent solid tumor in children under 4 years [9]. Incidences of the different NB stages at the time point of diagnosis are shown below.

Tumor Stage	frequency %
Ι	6 - 10%
II	7 - 10%
III	22 - 26%
IV	45 - 59%
IVS	9 - 10%

Table 2.2. Tumor stages and their percentages [10, 11]

With increasing tumor stages the prognosis of NB turns poorer except in case of stage IVS which has a less poor prognosis than stage IV.

- Age: The median age of infants with neuroblastoma for stage I is 7 months, stage II 8 months, stage III 21 months, stage IV 32 months and stage IVS is 3 months. However, familial neuroblastoma tumors are found in 9 month old babies. Although NB is a pediatric tumor it occasionally occurs also in adults [12, 13].
- Sex: Neuroblastoma is slightly more common in boys than girls with a rate of 1.2:1 [14, 15].

- Ethnic difference: Incidence rate is higher in Caucasian than in Hispanic and black population [15, 16].
- Geographical differences: Neuroblastoma incidence varies according to geographical regions. The frequency of NB in equatorial Central America, India and China is lower than e.g. in Pakistan and the United Arab Emirates' where the incidence rate is similar to the European population. In contrast, North America, Israel and Australia show the highest rates of NB [8].
- Survival: Children under 1 year of age have significant higher survival rate.
- Prophylaxis: Since the pathogenesis and the etiology are not fully recognized yet, there are no realistic prophylactic measurements.
- Early detection: An active mass screening program of hormonal biomarkers of neuroblastoma (either elevated vanillylmandelic acid, VMA and/or homovanillic acid, HVA, in urine investigated by high-pressure liquid chromatography with electrochemical detection method, HPLC-ECD) in infants between 4-6 months of age in France have shown a beneficial effect in early detection of neuroblastoma in totally 69,551 screened cases. In the group of due to these tests positively screened infants, the following clinical and radiological examination revealed 8 truly positive patients in different neuroblastoma stages, 2 false negative and 25 false positive cases. Therefore, the authors suggested such a screening at 1 year of age in developed countries for early neuroblastoma diagnosis to avoid high false positivity rate [17].

## 2.1.2. Etiology

The actual etiology of the neuroblastoma tumor is still a mystery. Any exposure to environmental factors linked to neuroblastoma's etiology has not yet been identified.

• Familial occurrence: Neuroblastoma is primarily not a hereditary disease. However, some cases show hereditary characteristics. Probably, transmission of a dominant gene with a low penetrance causes neuroblastoma formation [18, 19] in inherited cases.

- Co-existing diseases: Neuroblastoma has been linked to von Recklinghausen's disease and lumbar hernia [20, 21].
- Hypothetical carcinogens: Some chemicals such as hydration, phenobarbital or alcohol may be linked to increased risk of neuroblastoma. Maternal exposure to these drugs during pregnancy may contribute to the ethiopathogenesis of neuroblastoma. Other environmental factors may be biological carcinogenesis and some viral infections [22, 23].
- Cytogenetic findings: Deletion of short arm in the chromosome 1 (1p36) [24] and translocation between chromosome 1 and 17 have been shown to cause NB. Additionally, deletions in chromosome 11q, 14q, and/or 17q loci may also play a predictive role in neuroblastoma development [25, 26]. DNA Ploidy Index refers to the DNA content of a cell. This amount differs in regard with the phase of cell cycle, e.g. diploid and tetraploid, in healthy cells. In tumor cells, DNA aneuploidy, triploidy or pentaploidy may be observed [27, 28]. An aneuploid cell population may show a DNA index of < 1.0 (hypodiploid) or > 1.0 (hyperdiploid). Aneuploid cells with a DNA index aneuploid tumors without N-myc gene amplification have a good survival prognosis than patients with diploid or tetraploid tumors with N-myc amplification [29].
- Genetic factors: Amplification rate of the N-myc gene is 20-27% in neuroblastoma. Poor prognosis and the aggressive stage correlate with higher N-myc amplification [30, 31].

## 2.2. CYTOGENETICS

In neuroblastoma tumors, the short arm of chromosome 1 (1p31-tern) may display alterations and deletions or a N-myc proto-oncogene protein (MYCN) amplification [24].

### 2.2.1. MYCN

MYCN, N-myc proto-oncogene protein, is a highly conserved proto-oncogene rich of GC sequences and contains 3 exons and stands frequently in collaboration with oncogenic Ras protein. Exon 1 is not encoded and 5 'UTR contains two potential TATA boxes [32]. It is located on p24 region of short arm in chromosome 2. In 1983, MYCN oncogene became a new member of the myc family [33]. It is expressed in the nervous system and other selected organs and exceedingly expression of N-Myc, a nuclear phospho-protein product with a short life-time, can e.g. recover embryonic fibroblasts from aging. N-myc contains as all Myc protein family members a transactivation domain at the N-terminal (Myc box) and the C terminal end of a basic helix-loop-helix/leucine zipper motif (bHLH-LZ) [34].

MYCN oncogene plays a pivotal role in the development of NB and can be used as a genetic marker in the diagnosis [35, 36]. Some NB patients are cytogenetically characterized by extra small chromosome fragments dms (double minutes) or a repetition of a region of the chromosome with hsr (homogeneously stained regions). NB Tumors with high MYCN amplification have more aggressive disease course [37, 38] and poor survival prognosis [39].

Addition of antisense-RNA coupled N-myc to NB cell lines may reduce cell proliferation and/or promote differentiation [40].

#### 2.2.2. Anaplastic Lymphoma Kinase (ALK)

Anaplastic lymphoma kinase (ALK) mutations already exist in all cases of neuroblastomas [41]. ALK and MYCN work together and increase the tumorigenesis in NB [42]. ALK is a crucial regulator of stem cell functions, STAT3 regeneration and target of transcriptional MYCN gene [43].

### 2.2.3. 17q Translocation

Amplification of the chromosome 17 long arm is another NB-specific genomic alteration. This abnormal chromosomal function was found in 50% of patients suffering from NB [44]. Neuroblastoma may develop if chromosome 17 shows more than one replicate in neuronal cell sub-regions. This replication can occur *de novo* or during cell divisionby an atypical translocation between chromosome 1 and 17<sup>th</sup> [45].

## 2.2.4. 1p Deletion

Generally, human NB cells have a deletion of chromosome 1p as found by Brodeur and his colleagues for the first time in 1977 during analysis of the primary tumor [46]. Later on, 1p deletion and rearrangements in the primary tumor tissue were reported in 25-35% of the cases [24, 47]. In patients suffering from advanced NB stages, the 1p allelic loss was more prevalent and commonly associated with MYCN amplification. The end fragment of Chr 1p contains gens that display an important role for the rapid progress in NB [48]. 1p36 deletion in NB tumor suppressor gene leads to a loss and asset, that are associated with poor prognosis [49]. 1p36 was analyzed as a possible candidate for the NB suppressor gene. The p73 gene is a candidate tumor suppressor gene in NB and it is localized on the 1p36 region. The p73 gene has a structural and functional homology to p53 and inhibits apoptosis and promotes cell growth after stimulation of p53 [50].

## 2.2.5. 11q Deletion

Chromosome 11q deletions at 11q14-q23 lead again to a poor prognosis in NB tumors and occur at advanced stages and in patients older than 1 year. This deletion is not related to MYCN amplification but is associated with 1p deletion [51, 52].

#### 2.3. CLASSIFICATION

Neuronal cell tumors can be classified in three main categories [53]. Firstly, ganglioneuroma, which is a benign tumor consisting of gangliocytes, mature stroma and sparse neuroblasts. However, ganglionic cells are aneuploid. They are easily diagnosed in comparison to other NB-types. The second NB type is called ganglioneuroblastoma and includes mature gangliocytes combined with immature neuroblasts, is surrounded by ganglion and schwann cells and has intermediate malignant potential. Schwann cells in

ganglioneuroblastoma do not express any DNA abnormalities. NB, as described in detail under 2.1 above refers to the third group. NB is the malignant tumor of neuronal cells and consists of immature cells. The diagnosis of NB is more difficult than that of the other two neuronal tumor types [54].

#### 2.3.1. Stages of the Neuroblastoma

Five stages were emphasized by the International Neuroblastoma Staging System (INSS) in 1990 [5]. Stage 1 tumors are small and localized that have not infiltrated any lymph nodes. These localized tumors can fully be removed without any residue. Stage 2 consists of two different sub-types two different sides. 2A tumors are small but difficult to operate and remove completely. Lymph nodes do not include any cancer cells. Stage 2B tumors are also localized and may or may not be completely removable but have already infiltrated ipsilateral non-adherent lymph nodes. Stage 3 consists of large tumors. These are located across the midline and can therefore be incompletely resected. Lymph nodes in stage 3 may or may not be infiltrated by cancer cells. [55]. Stage 4 tumors are very aggressive and disseminate and metastasize into lymph nodes, bones, bone marrow, liver, skin or other organs. Stage 4S refers to a 'special'='S' type of NB [56]. This tumor is on its own a primary NB that can regress and disappear without any treatment but may also metastasize into skin, lymph nodes or liver. It is easily operable when patients are not older than 12 months. However, these tumors may rarely metastasize into the bone marrow but the bone cortex is always spared [55, 57, 58].

As the International Neuroblastoma Risk Group (INRG) indicates, there are three risk groups which are low risk, intermediate risk and high risk group. Patient's risks groups are determined by their INRG stage, age, histology, tumor differentiation, MYCN amplification, 1p deletion, 11q loss of heterozygosity (LOH) and aberrant ploidy [5].

• The low risk group: This group contains stage 1 and 2 NB for all age of children without MYCN amplification, favorable histology and hyperdiploidy. More than 50 % of the tumors can be removed from the 4S

stage patients that are up to 18 months old and without MYCN amplification [59].

- The intermediate-risk group: This group contains stage 2A and 2B NB patients without MYCN amplification. However, less than 50% of the tumors can be removed by surgery [60]. Stage 3 diseases without MYCN amplification but favorable histopathology have good prognosis for all ages of children; stage 4 children who are younger than age 1 without MYCN amplification belong to the intermediate risk group [61]. Stage 4 children who are 12 months to 18 months old without MYCN amplification, hyperdiploidy and favorable histology belong to the intermediate risk group. Stage 4S children who are younger than age 1 out any gene amplification and either unfavorable histology or hiperdiploidy also belong to this group [62].
- The high-risk group: This group contains stage 2A and 2B with MYCN amplification. Stage 3 disease for all ages with MYCN amplification, stage 3 disease children who are older than 18 months with unfavorable histology belongs to the high risk group. Stage 4 diseases with MYCN amplification regardless of age, stage 4 disease children who are older than 18 months, stage 4 disease and children between 12 to 18 months old with MYCN amplification or diploidy or unfavorable histology belongs to the high risk group. Stage 4S disease with MYCN amplification also belongs to the high risk group [5, 63].

## 2.4. SK-N-AS CELL LINE

SK-N-AS cell line (available from ATCC, American Type Culture Collection=a non-profit organisation: CRL-2137) was first obtained from human bone marrow metastases but originates from neuronal cells in the brain and belongs to NB cancer type. This type of NB arises from neuronal cells either due to a p73 mutation on 1p36.33 chromosome or due to lack of dimerization of N-myc proto-oncogene protein (N-Myc=bHLHe37, basic helix-loop-helix protein 37) on MYCN gene with another bHLH in the nucleus in order to bind DNA. There are no mutations in chromosome 17 [24].

### 2.5. ROTENONE

Pesticides were being used in farming for a very long time and are very toxic chemicals. Pyrethrins, rotenone (Figure 2.1.), nicotine, sabadilla, hellebre and ryania are some of these insecticides. These chemicals are plant-derived structures and also they are very complex. These natural pesticides consist of two groups. First group includes only C, H and O elements such as pyrethrum and rotenone. Second group includes C, H, O and N such as nicotine, hellebore, sabadilla and ryania. These chemicals are not only being used for insects but also for fishing [64]. However, they may also affect the human health directly or indirectly. Safety and hazardability analysis should therefore be prepared in order to use these chemicals as safe as possible.



Figure 2.1. The rotenone molecule [64]

Rotenone is a well-known and a widely used broad spectrum pesticide. It is isolated from plant roots or leaves [65]. Rotenone is a member of the retonoid group and has isoforms. Rotenolone I and hydroyrotenone have some toxicity as rotenone. However, rotenolone II and dihydroxyrotenone's toxicity are less then rotenone (Figure 2.2.). Rotenone is highly lipophilic and can diffuse easily into the blood-brain barrier and cell membranes regardless from any active transporters [66, 67].



Figure 2.2. The rotenone molecule and rotenone isoforms [64]

Some studies showed that high rotenone level kills the dopaminergic neurons [68]. Several other studies with rotenone treatment on rats demonstrated that rats develope symptoms of Parkinson's disease (PD) [69]. Lower dose of rotenone is shown to inhibit mitochondrial complex I and affect mitochondrial electron transport chain [67, 70, 71]. This inhibition increases the oxidative stress in the neuronal cells, intracellular calcium levels and induces apoptosis *via* activating caspases [72].

### 2.5.1. Effects of Rotenone in Neuroblastoma

For oxidative phosphorylation, a potential difference is needed on both sides of the inner membrane of the mitochondria. Electron transfer chain (ETC) provides this potential difference for the transport of electrons to the transmembrane region of the mitochondrial matrix and consists of four members: Complex I, Complex II, Complex III and Complex IV. Rotenone binds to complex I and inhibits the transfer of electrons into mitochondria leading to cumulation of electrons reacting with oxygen molecules and inducing an increase of ROS that damages mitochondria [73, 74]. This rotenone induced cumulative oxidative damage in neuronal mitochondria kills the dopaminergic neurons [75].

On the other hand, rotenone may arrest also the cell cycle [76]. Additional toxic effects of Rotenone are increase of lipid peroxidation level in the dopaminergic NB cells [77]. Increase of protein oxidation in some experiments also increases of protein carbonyls and thiol oxidation in NB cell lines [78].

#### 2.6. GROWTH HORMONE

GH was first discovered from pituitary gland in 1921. In the following years, researchers all over the world investigated GH effects.. End of the 1950s, they managed to obtain pure GH [79]. In 1960, GH treatment was accepted for children who were diagnosed with hypopituitarism [80]. End of the 1970s, human growth hormone (hGH) was cloned and expressed [79]. Treatment with recombinant GH became available in 1980s [80].

GH is not solely responsible for body growth but also responsible of regulation of carbohydrate, protein and lipid development and metabolism [81]. GH has another vital function which is the regulation of the specific gene transcription and activation of tyrosine kinase. GH is a 22 kDa protein and contains 191 amino acids as a single-chain polypeptide. [82].

GH receptor (GHR) is a transmembrane glycoprotein and consists of 620 amino acids. It consists of a single pass transmembrane domain of 24 amino acids, an extracellular domain of 246 amino acids and an intracellular domain of 350 amino acids [82].

GH binds to the extracellular domain of GH-receptor. This binding leads to the binding of JAK2 molecules to the intracellular part of GHR and activation of JAK2. Active JAK2 phosphorylates tyrosines within itself and GH receptor. Furthermore, STATs are phosphorylated too. (Figure 2.4.) [83].



Figure 2.3. GH binding to GH receptor and its effects [84]. GH binding to GHR activates not only the receptor itself but also JAK2 by binding to the intracellular part of GH receptor. JAK2 in turn phosphorylates receptors *via* activation of many other tyrosine kinases on the receptor. This process enables STAT proteins to bind to these phosphorylated tyrosine kinases on the receptor. In turn, JAK2 phosphorylates and activates STAT 1, 3, 5A and 5B proteins. In this way activated STAT proteins detached from their receptor, get dimerized *via* their SH2 domains and are transported to the nucleus where they bind to the specific DNA region and initiate transcription of target genes.

STAT proteins are essential for GH induced regulation of the gene transcription. GH activates some signaling pathways *via* JAK2/STAT receptor complexes. JAK2 can also activate MAPKs (Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinases), IRS1 (Insulin Receptor Substrate-1), PI3K (Phosphatidylinositol- 3-Phosphate-Kinase), DAG (Diacylglycerol), PKC (Protein Kinase-C) and Ca<sup>2+</sup> (intracellular calcium) [85].

## 2.7. JAK/STAT PATHWAY

Janus kinase (JAK) is a family of intracellular, non-receptor tyrosine kinases. Signal transducers and activator of transcription (STAT) are intracellular transcription factors and associated with JAK kinases. JAK/STAT pathway is the most important signaling pathway

of cytokines and growth factors [86]. The JAK/STAT pathway sends a signal into the nucleus to start DNA transcription. The activation of JAK/STAT pathway induces immunity, proliferation, differentiation, apoptosis and cell migration [87].

JAK/STAT pathway consists of three main components. First component is the receptor and its specific ligands such as prolactin, erythropoietin, interferons and interleukins that bind to these receptors. Second component is JAK. This enzyme uses ATP to phosphorylate other proteins. The phosphorylation of proteins can lead to their activation or deactivation. In mammals, JAK has four members, these are JAK1, JAK2, JAK3 and Tyrosine kinase 2 [88]. The third component is STATs. STAT family has seven members, STAT1, STAT2, STAT3, STAT4, STAT5A, STAT5B and STAT6 [89]. STAT1 and STAT2 transduce signals for type I and type II IFNs. STAT 1 can also activate apoptotic genes [90]. STAT4 and STAT6 have important roles in the polarization of naive T cells. Cytokines can activate STAT3 and STAT5. STAT3 and STAT5 inhibit apoptosis in cancer cells [91-93].

After ligand binding to its receptor, ligands activate JAK2 on the intracellular part of its receptor which in turn phosphorylates receptors *via* activation of many other tyrosine kinases on the receptor. This process enables cytoplasmic STAT proteins to bind to these phosphorylated tyrosine kinases on the receptor. In return, JAK2 phosphorylates and activates STAT 1, 3, 5A and 5B proteins. After this process, activated STAT proteins get detached from the receptor and following dimerization they migrate into the cell nucleus. After their binding to the specific DNA region, transcription starts with target genes (Figure 2.3.) [88, 89].



Figure 2.4. JAK/STAT pathway [94]. Ligand binding to its receptor expressed on every cell, ligand activates JAK2 on the intracellular part of receptor which in turn phosphorylates receptors *via* activation of many other tyrosine kinases on the receptor.
This process enables cytoplasmic STAT proteins to bind to these phosphorylated tyrosine kinases on the receptor. In turn, JAK2 phosphorylates and activates STAT proteins. In this way activated STAT proteins detach from receptor, get dimerized and migrate into the cell nucleus and after binding to the specific DNA region transcription of target genes start.

JAK/STAT signal pathway also has additional effects on survival, growth, differentiation and regeneration of the neuronal cell [95].

## 2.8. CELL CYCLE

Cell cycle regulates cell division and proliferation within any healthy organism for tissue turnover of the organism and regulates its own differentiation, proliferation, regeneration, shortly its physiological homeostasis and maintenance. During cell cycle, there are different check points to avoid and monitor cell division for the prevention of incorrect and inaccurate cell proliferation [96].

In contrast, cancer development can be characterized as an abnormal or faulty cell division that ends in tumor formation. In cancer cells, cytoplasmic protein levels also differ from that of healthy cells. For example, in tumor cells cyclin D is overexpressed.

Cell division consists of 5 phases (Figure 2.6.):

1) Phase G0 is known as the resting phase with diploid DNA,

2) G1 is the growing phase of the cell. G1 is the first gap where cytoplasmic growing occurs before cell cycle enters the S phase.

3) S phase is the DNA replication phase, called also synthesis phase, where DNA content increases continuously until they reach tetraploid phase.

4) G2 is the second growing phase of the cell for the production of microtubules which are needed for mitosis and includes also an interphase after DNA synthesis completion. This phase ends with the beginning of mitosis [97].

5) M phase is cell cycle phase in which all events in regard with cell mitosis occur and also includes 4 phases, i) prophase is the first stage of mitosis or meiosis where chromosome contraction followed by migration towards 2 centrioles at the edge of nucleus occur, ii) in metaphase chromosomes get arranged and form the equatorial plate and centromeres are attached to the spindle fibers, iii) in anaphase a set of 46 daughter chromosomes move to the poles of the cell, and iv) in telophase the new daughter chromosomes installed at the 2 poles of the nucleus get longer and slim followed by the reappearance nuclear membranes around each daughter chromosome. Thereafter cytoplasm is divided surrounding each new 2 nucleus and cell division is completed [98]. In the end of this phase 2 diploid G0 cells are generated.



Figure 2.5. Cell cycle

## 2.9. APOPTOSIS

The term apoptosis, a Greek word that originally represents the "leaves falling from trees" in the nature, was first described by de Kerr in 1972. In contrast to cell division, apoptosis characterizes the physiological form of cell death which is also needed for prevention of uncontrolled growth and maintenance of healthy organism.

Apoptosis is the only possibility of the cell to eliminate itself on a natural way. It may occur as a solitary or multi cellular phenomenon in organisms and eliminate all negative effects in a cell. DNA synthesis stops just before apoptosis and indicates that apoptosis will begin shortly. The time interval depends on the size of cell, cell type and maturity with regard of cell division capacity. Apoptosis is a tightly regulated physiological process of "cell suicide", which plays an important role for the development (e.g. organogenesis and synaptogenesis), maintenance (tissue maturation) and aging of organisms. In this process, individual cells on schedule are eliminated in order to balance the number of cells. That means a lower rate of apoptosis leads to a growth of organism and an extremely high rate of apoptosis causes cell destruction up to an undesired extent. These physiological regulatory effects make apoptosis to an important gate keeper in normal organic turnover processes.

Apoptosis also plays a physiological role in the elimination of inner tissue between fingers and toes during embryonal development, formation of spine, muller canal being destroyed in male fetuses. In addition, it has been shown that pathologic apoptosis plays a key role in some major neurodegenerative diseases such as Alzheimer's and Parkinson [99]. *In vitro* studies reveals that apoptosis develops fastly and apoptotic cells firstly lose their connection to other living cells in the organism followed by cell shrinking without loss of cell membrane integrity. In this phase, although not mandatory for apoptosis, also DNA fragmentation may rapidly occur by calcium activated endonuclease enzyme and becomes visible approximately 1 hour after the activation of apoptosis. This process can be studied by DNA laddering or made recognizable by DAPI staining. The shrinken apoptotic cells are then internalized by phagocytes e.g. macrophages and eliminated without any tissue inflammation in contrast to cell necrosis where due to cell membrane destruction cytoplasmic enzymes and organelles are scattered into healthy tissue and induce inflammation [100, 101]. The elimination process of apoptotic cells requires 12 to 18 hours which is significantly longer than the apoptosis event itself [102].

### 2.10. CASPASE FAMILY

Fourteen caspases have been identified in mammalian. Some members of the caspase family have a very important role in apoptosis pathway. Pro-caspase has small and large subunits. These small and large subunits connect together and form an active heterodimer caspase. Caspases are divided into three subfamilies based on their amino acid sequences. CED-3 is the cell death gene in the *Caenorhabditis elegans*, a threadworm, and it is highly homologous to the mammalian interleukin-1 $\beta$ -converting enzyme family proteases (ICE/ known as caspase-1) [103, 104].

Subfamily I: Inflammatory mediator (Caspase 1/4/5/13) – ICE family

Subfamily II: Activator of apoptosis (Caspase6/8/9/10) - CED-3 family

Subfamily III: Executioner of apoptosis (Caspase3/2/7) – CED-3 family

Some caspases have CARD's (caspase recruitment domain) or DED's (death effector domain). All caspases have different protein-protein interaction domains, e.g. caspase 1, 2, 4, 5 include CARD and procaspase 8 and procaspase 10 include DED. The cytokine activator caspases have similar sequences. In humans, caspase 4 and 5 are cytokine activators. Some caspases act as initiators or effectors in the apoptotic pathway. Caspases 6/8/9/10 activate caspases 2/3/7. However, caspase 2 can also activate itself automatically. Caspase 6 can act like a protease. Granzyme B is a serine protease and can cleave and activate initiator caspases 8 and 10 and executioner caspases 3 and 7 that initiates apoptosis. Thereby, Caspase 7 is completely cleaved while caspases 3, 8, and 10 need further cleavage for full activation.

Additionally, Granzyme B generates high levels of mitochondrial ROS and potentiate cell death.

## 2.10.1. Extrinsic Pathway

Extrinsic pathway of apoptosis involves the activation of ligands and death effector domain (DED) receptors. Fas ligand or tumor necrosis factors (TNF) binds to the transmembrane death receptor. The intracellular part of the Fas receptor is called Fas associated death domain (FADD) and the extracellular part of this receptor has a specific binding site for Fas ligand. Fas ligands bind to Fas receptor and activate FADD. FADD in turn activates the FADD adaptor protein which consists of two domains. The first one is structurally identical to the FADD protein and is therefore called FADD domain and enables the binding of the FADD adaptor protein to the intracellular part of Fas receptor. The second domain of FADD adaptor protein is the so-called death effector domain (DED). On the other hand pro-caspase 8 and 10 both possess a DED pro-domain. If DED pro-domains of pro-caspases attach to the DED domain of the FADD adaptor proteins they get dimerized and DED pro-domain cleaved from pro-caspases leading to activation of caspases. Activated Caspase 8 or 10 in turn activate the pro-caspase 3 or 7 to caspase 3 or 7 again by cleaving of their pro-domains. The complex consisting of Fas receptor, FADD adaptor protein and pro-caspase 8 and 10 is named the death inducing signaling complex (DISC). These caspases activate the death substrates and apoptosis starts. (Figure 2.6.), [105, 106].

#### 2.10.2. Intrinsic Pathway

Intrinsic pathway is not sensitive to FAS and TNF signals. DNA damage or oxidative stress causes intrinsic pathway based apoptosis. Bcl-2 family proteins bind to the mitochondria membrane and induce apoptosis.

Anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins binds to pro-apoptotic BH1,2,3 proteins such as Bax and Bak proteins to prevent apoptosis as the attachment of Bax and Bak together initiates the intrinsic pathway of apoptosispreventing them to get together. The Pro-apoptotic BH3 only proteins consist of two groups, depending on the ability to binds to the anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins in the cytoplasm and to inhibit apoptosis or to interact with the effector proteins Bax and Bak to initiate apoptosis. Bax and Bak proteins oligomerize on mitochondrial outer membrane. Cytochrome c is released from mitochondria. Cytocrome c and procaspase 9 form apoptosome in the cytoplasm. This complex activates caspase 8 and 9. Activated caspase 8 and 9 can directly cleave pro-caspase 3 and pro-caspase 7 which in turn activate . Then active caspase 3 and caspase 7 are activating death substrates (Figure 2.5.).

Death substrates can be classified as nuclear fragmentation, cytoskeleton disruption and cell membrane alterations [105, 106].

## 2.11. Bcl-2 FAMILY

The Bcl-2 family members play a pivotal role in caspase activation and apoptosis. Bcl-2 family members regulate the apoptosis by intrinsic pathway. Bcl-2 family has nearly 20 members and all of them include three or four Bcl-2 homology (BH) domains. BH domains mediate the interaction between proteins. Some of these Bcl-2 family members inhibit apoptosis, anti-apoptotic and others stimulate apoptosis, pro-apoptotic proteins (Table 2.3.). The pro-apoptotic and anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 family member proteins can bind each other and inhibit each other's functions.

The first identified anti-apoptotic family member of 6 known members in mammals was Bcl-2 protein which also gave its name to the whole family (first column of the table). All members of anti-apoptotic family have hydrophobic tail and four regions of homology consisting of BH1, BH2, BH3 and BH4 domains. These domains have also receptor function for the interaction between BH3-only and anti-apoptotic proteins.

Pro-apoptotic members consist of 2 subgroups: a) "BH3 only proteins" such as monodomain Bad, Bim or Bid proteins, b) BH1, BH2 and BH3 containing multi-domain proteins such as Bax, Bak or Bok [107, 108]. In each group there are different proteins with the same function but they are found and are effective / responsible for the same function in different cell types. In contrast, the multi-domain subgroup of pro-apoptotic proteins possesses a hydrophobic tail (second column of the table) [109, 110].

The BH-3 only pro-apoptotic members of Bcl-2 family proteins also have a hydrophobic tail and show no significant homologies with the members of other subgroups. They are regulated at transcriptional and post-transcriptional levels and under normal conditions; their level is very low in the cells. Some members of these proteins are able to activate other pro-apoptotic members directly or indirectly regardless of binding to the anti-apoptotic proteins (third column of the table).

Anti-anontotic proteins	Anti-anontatic protains Pro-anontatic protains		
And-apoptotic proteins	rio-apoptotic proteins		
	Multi-domain	BH3-only	
Bcl-2	Bax	Bad	
Bcl- <sub>XL</sub>	Bak	Bim	
Bcl-w	Bok	Bid	
Mcl-1		Bik	
Bcl-B		Hrk	
Bcl-2A1		Puma	
		Noxa	
		Bmf	

Table 2.3. Bcl-2 Family

BH3 only pro-apoptotic proteins generally control cell death and apoptosis dynamics or survival and can therefore develop 2 opposite functions depending on the protein that binds them: a) if members of anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins such as Bcl-2 bind to BH3-only proteins they prevent and inhibit apoptosis. b) If multi-domain pro-apoptotic proteins such

as Bax and Bak bind to BH3-only protein the latter experience a conformational change that enables to the mitochondrial membrane to release cytochrome c into the cytoplasm. The subsequent binding of cytochrome c with APAF-1 and caspase 9 initiates apoptosis.

The p53 protein controls the genes which are responsible for the expression of proapoptotic and anti-apoptotic members in Bcl-2 family. Bcl-2 can repress the expression of the Bcl-<sub>XL</sub> anti-apoptotic protein [111]. Also, p53 effects PUMA (p53 upregulated modulator of apoptosis) protein which is for apoptosis induction.



Figure 2.6. The intrinsic and extrinsic pathway of caspase driven apoptosis. The extrinsic pathway starts with ligand binding to the Fas receptor and formation of DISC complex and caspase 8 activated. However, intrinsic pathway starts with the cellular stress and release of the cytochrome c from mitochondria. Cytochrome c, APAF-1 and pro-caspase 9 form to apoptosome in the cytoplasm. In the following, caspase 3 or 7 are activated resulting in the cell death.
# **3. MATERIAL AND METHODS**

#### **3.1. MATERIALS**

#### 3.1.1. Chemicals

All the chemicals used in this thesis were given as a table in the appendix A.

## 3.1.2. Machinery Equipment's

All the machinery equipment's used in this thesis were given as a table in the appendix B.

#### 3.1.3. Cell Culture Equipment's

All the cell culture equipment's used in this thesis were given as a table in the appendix C.

#### **3.2. METHODS**

### 3.2.1. Cell Culture

Human NB cell line (SK-N-AS) was used for all experiments in this thesis. Rotenone induced cell toxicity and the role of GH expression on rotenone toxicity in NB cells were evaluated. SK-N-AS cells were cultured at 37°C under 5% CO<sub>2</sub> in air in DMEM medium which included 0.1 mM Non-essential amino acids (NEAA), 1% L-glutamine, 100 IU/mL penicillin and 100  $\mu$ g/mL streptomycin and fetal bovine serum to a final concentration of 10% before using them for different tests.

#### 3.2.2. Growth Hormone Expressing SK-N-AS Stable Cell Line Generation

The transfection process to eukaryotic cells based on the introduction of foreign DNA into eukaryotic cells. Foreign DNA is integrated within the cell via CaPO<sub>4</sub>, Lyposomal agents or electroporation. According to lyposomal transfection procedure SK-N-AS cells were seeded in 6 well plate by  $2x10^5$  cells per well. Following incubation at 37°C over 48 h, GH-PC3.1 plasmid was transfected by using lipofectamine 3000 reagent diluted with transfection agent: plasmid concentration (1:3 and 1:6) ratio. Following transfection for 24 h, cells were applied with neomycin in increasing dose. After 1 month with neomycin selection, survived SK-N-AS cells were transferred to a new flask as a GH+ SK-N-AS stable cell line. Stable cell line GH+ SK-N-AS cells were cryopreserved in liquid nitrogen.



Figure 3.1. GH was inserted into this plasmid (GH-PC3.1). This plasmid was kindly provided by Assoc. Prof. Ajda Çoker Gürkan.

#### 3.2.3. MTT Cell Viability Assay

In order to determine the dose-dependent effect of rotenone (0-100 nM) in 24 h in SK-N-AS wt and GH+ NB cells, we performed MTT cell viability assay.  $1 \times 10^4$  cells were seeded in 96 well plates and incubated over night at 37 °C. Cells were treated with (0.1 -10  $\mu$ M) rotenone in dose dependent manner. Following 24 h drug treatment, cells were applied as 10  $\mu$ L 3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyl tetrazolium bromide (MTT reagent) for 4h at 37°C. After 4 h exposure to MTT agent, cell's media was discarded and cells were treated with 200  $\mu$ L DMSO, incubated for 5 minute in the dark. 96 well plate was measured by spectrophotometer at 570 nm and 655 nm. Absorbance measures were calculated by percentage with assuming untreated healthy cells as a 100%.

#### 3.2.4. Cell Survival Assay

To determine the time-dependent cytotoxic/cytostatic effect of rotenone on wt and GH+ SK-N-AS NB cells, cell survival assay was performed.  $1 \times 10^5$  human NB cells were seeded 12 well petries. After incubation overnight, cells were treated with 100 nM rotenone. Every 24 h period, cells were washed with 1x PBS and trypsinezed and cell pellet was diluted by 1x PBS. Resuspended cells were diluted with trypan blue and counted at hemocytometer. The effect of rotenone on cell growth was determined (x-axis was rotenone treatment duration (0-72 h), y-axis was cell number).

#### **3.2.5.** Colony Formation Assay

Colony formation assay or clonogenic assays aimed to understand the single cell survives and growth into a colony within 14 days. This assay shows that all the cells have the ability of unlimited division in the population.  $2.5 \times 10^3$  cells were seeded in to 6 well petri dishes. After incubation overnight cells were treated with 100 nM rotenone. Following 24 h drug treatment, cell medium was applied and placed for colony formation for 14 days. Cell medium was changed every 3 days. At the end of 9 day period, cell medium was discarded and colonies were fixed with cold 100% methanol and waited for 5 min at -20°C. After fixation, cells were applied by 1 mL of 0.05% crystal violet and incubated at room temperature for 20 minutes. Discarding the crystal violet, cells were washed with 1x PBS twice and the colony photographs were taken by light microscope.

#### 3.2.6. Soft-Agar Colony Formation Assay

 $2.5 \times 10^3$  cells were embedded between 500 mL of 0.05% agarose and 500 mL of media containing 20% fetal bovine serum (FBS) with 0.5% agar diluted with sterile PBS into the 0.3% agar. Following 5 days, the diameter and colony sphere formation was determined by light microscopy.

# 3.2.7. Methods for Determination of Apoptotic Cell Death

## 3.2.7.1. DiOC6 Staining

 $5x10^4$  cells were seeded into 12 well plates and incubated overnight. Following cells adherence, cells were treated with 100 nM rotenone for 24 h. After drug treatment, cells were stained with 4 nM DiOC6 for 15 mins. Cells were examined under a fluorescent microscope with 10x, 20x and 40x magnification.

#### 3.2.7.2. Propidium Iodide Staining

 $5x10^4$  cells were seeded into 12 well plates and incubated overnight. Following cells adherence, cells were treated with 100 nM rotenone for 24 h. After drug treatment, cells were stained with 5 mg/mL PI for 30 min. And cells were examined under a fluorescent microscope with 10x, 20x and 40x magnification.

## 3.2.7.3. DAPI Staining

 $5x10^4$  cells were seeded into 12 well plates and incubated overnight. Following cells adherence, cells were treated with 100 nM rotenone for 24 h. After drug treatment, cells were stained with 5 mg/mL DAPI for 10 min. And cells were examined under a fluorescent microscope with 10x, 20x and 40x magnification.

#### 3.2.7.4. Cell Cycle Analysis

 $2x10^5$  cells were seeded into 6 well plates and incubated overnight and treated with 100 nM rotenone for 24 h. Medium was discarded after 24 h rotenone treatment, cells were trypsinezed and resuspended in 1x PBS. Cell pellet was fixed with 500 µL ice cold 70% EtOH and mixed gently in order not to clamp. After fixation, cells were treated washed with 1mL 1x PBS. After centrifugation cells were resuspended in 245 µL cold 1x PBS, 2.5 µL PI, 2.5 µL RNase and incubated for 30 mins at room temperature in dark. PI stained cells were determined by flow cytometry. Cell cycle analysis was performed by FL1 channel at x-axis and cell count at y-axis by BD Accuri C6 program.

#### 3.2.8. Immunoblotting

#### 3.2.8.1. Protein Isolation

 $1.2 \times 10^6$  cells were seeded into the 100 mm petri dish. After waiting for adherence, cells were treated with 100 nM rotenone for 24 h. Cells were washed with cold 1x PBS. Then, cells were centrifuged at 13200 rpm for 2 min at +4°C. Pellet was lysed by using 25-50 µl Cell Lysis Buffer (CLB) and incubated at room temperature for 15 mins. in the agitator. Cells were centrifuged at 13200 rpm for 20 mins. at +4°C. The supernatant was transfered into a new eppendorf tube and stored at -80°C.

#### 3.2.8.2. Bradford Assay

1.5  $\mu$ g – 7  $\mu$ g range protein standard (BSA) was applied at 96 well plate two repeats and 1  $\mu$ l protein lysates were applied twice to each well and 200  $\mu$ l Bradford reagent was added on the protein lysates and incubated at room temperature in dark for 5 mins. The absorbance of each well was measured in the microplate reader at 595 nm wavelength. Protein concentration was determined according to protein standard graphic.

#### 3.2.8.3. Running and Blotting

Protein was pipetted and mixed with 1:5 loading buffer. Prepared samples were put into the heater at 95°C for 5 min. Protein samples were loaded at 12% SDS-PAGE and gel runned at 85 Volt for 3-5 h. than gel was transferred to the 0.22 µm PVDF membrane at 25 mA for 5 min. and membrane was blocked by 5% skimmed milk at room temperature or overnight at 4°C. Membranes were transferred to primary antibodies against GH, GHR, GHRH, GHRHR, JAK2, STAT1, p-STAT1, STAT3, p-STAT3, PARP, Bax, Bcl-2, Caspase 3, Caspase 7 and Caspase 9 proteins and incubated overnight at +4 °C. Membranes were washed three times with TBS-T and transferred to appropriate secondary antibodies according to primary antibody and incubated overnight at +4 °C. Then membranes were washed with TBS-T twice and treated with ECL reagent for 2 min and chemiluminescence imaged was determined by Chemidoc Gel Imager.

#### **3.2.9.** Statistical Analysis

Data sets were examined using Graph Pad and multiple data analysis was performed using ANOVA. All results were summarized below within their statistical analysis.

## 4. **RESULTS**

# 4.1. Expression Profiles of Growth Hormone (GH) and Growth Hormone Receptor (GHR) in SK-N-AS Cell Line

GH and GHR expression profile of SK-NA-S NB cells were determined in comparison to MDA-MB-231 GH+ breast cancer cells by immunoblotting and using GH and GHR specific primary antibodies. MDA-MB-231 GH+ breast cancer cells have already been GH transfected and known to be GHR positive. Therefore they were chosen as a positive control. GH was not expressed in SK-N-AS NB cells although they are GHR expression (Figure 4.1).



Figure 4.1. Determination of growth hormone and growth hormone receptor in SK-N-AS cell lines. 200 000 cell/well SK-N-AS cells were seeded in 6 well plates. Total protein was

isolated, 30 µg of protein loaded in 12% SDS-PAGE and transferred to 0.22µm PVDF membrane and blocked with 5% skimmed milk. GH and GHR specific primary antibodies were then applied within 5% skimmed milk and anti-goat secondary antibody were applied and visualized by ECL in ChemiDoc.

Autocrine GH expression was generated by transfection of GH inserted PC3.1 plasmid (PC3.1-GH) *via* Lipofectamine 3000 transfection reagent and neomycin (G418) selection. The expression of GH was determined by immunoblotting assay. According to immunoblotting results 1:6 transfected SK-N-AS cells were shown to express GH

compared to wt SK-N-AS cells. Again MDA-MB-231 is used as a positive control for autocrine GH expression (Figure 4.2).



Figure 4.2. Forced GH expression in SK-N-AS cell line by immunoblotting. 200 000 cell/well SK-N-AS cells were seeded in 6 well plates. After overnight incubation at 37°C, cells were transfected with GH inserted PC3.1 plasmid with lipofectamine 3000 by 1:3, 1:6 ratio. Following dose dependent G418 selection, GH inserted cells were picked and stable cell line was generated. Detection of GH expression in selected cell lines were determined by immunoblotting.

#### 4.2. Expression of GH / GHR / GHRH / GHRHR in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS Cells

The GH / GHR / GHRH / GHRHR expression profile of wt and GH + SK-N-AS cells were evaluated by immunoblotting. Immunoblotting revealed that wt cells express GHR and GHRHR but no GH and GHRH expression. In contrast, GH + SK-N-AS cells expressed all 4 proteins. Again MDA-MB-231 GH+ breast cancer cells were used as positive control (Figure 4.3).



Figure 4.3. Expression of GH/GHR/GHRH/GHRHR in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells by Immunoblotting. 800 000 cell/well wt and GH+ SK-N-AS were seeded in 60 mm petries.
Overnight incubation at 37°C, cells were treated with 100 nM rotenone. Total protein was isolated from each cell line and 30 μg protein loaded in 12% SDS-PAGE and transferred to 0.22 μm PVDF membrane and blocked with 5% skimmed milk. GH, GHR, GHRH and GHRHR specific primary antibodies were applied within 5% Skimmed milk and anti-goat secondary antibody were applied and visualized by ECL in ChemiDoc.

In Figure 4.3, two points need detailed explanation: i) GH is a 22 kDa (aa1–191) protein as can be seen in Figure 4.1, 4.2 and 4.3 for MDA-MB231 GH+ cells and in Figure 4.2 in GH+ SK-N-AS cells. In SK-N-AS GH+ cells in Figure. 4.3, there is a 17 kDa protein positive that also corresponds to GH. Through limited proteolysis, the 22 kDa GH proteins can sometimes be fragmented into a 5 and 17 kDa parts as the sequences aa1–43 and aa44–191 respectively that has happened in this experiment. ii) Additionally, MDA-MB231 GH+ cells presented only weak GHR expression in comparison to Figure. 4.1. This results only from an inadequate low protein loading as it can also be confirmed by β-actin control.

#### 4.3. Cell Growth in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS Cell Lines

To evaluate and compare the doubling time of wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells, cell growth assay was performed over 4 days and cells were counted every day under light microscope. Both cell types doubled after 24 h and 48 h similarly as can be seen in figure 4.4 indicating a doubling period of 24h. Therefore, for the following experiments a time period of 24 h was chosen.



Figure 4.4. wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells doubling time were measured.100 000 cells/well wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells were seeded in 6 well plates. Cells were incubated overnight at 37°C. After 24 h medium was discarded, cells were trypsinized and re-suspended in 1x PBS. 10μL cell suspension was mixed with 10μL trypan blue and cells were counted under light microscope *via* hemocytometer. The same process was repeated every 24 h for 4

nght incroscope via hemocytometer. The same process was repeated every 24 in

days.

#### 4.4. Dose Dependent Effect of Rotenone on wt and GH+ SK-N-AS Cell Viability

wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells were treated by dose dependent rotenone concentration (100, 500 nM, 1, 5, 10  $\mu$ M) for 24 hours and cell viability was determined by MTT cell viability assay. Dose dependent rotenone treatment decrease cell viability in both wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cell lines. In all rotenone concentrations, except for 10 000 nM, there was a significant difference in viability decrease between wt and GH+ SK-N-AS NB cells in favor to the GH+ cells confirming a neur-protective effect of GH.

For example in 100 nM rotenone treatment cell viability in wt SK-N-AS cells decreased by 40%, in contrast in GH+ SK-N-AS cells, to 20% (p value: 0.037, Figure 4.4.).



Figure 4.5. Dose dependent effect of rotenone on wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cell viability. 10 000 cells/well wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells were seeded in 96 well plates. Following cell adherence, cells were treated with increasing doses of rotenone (100 nM-10000 nM) for 24 h at 37°C. Thereafter, cells were applied with MTT reagent for 4 h at 37°C in dark. After

removal of media, 200  $\mu$ L DMSO was applied to the cells for 5 minutes at room temperature in dark followed by the measurement of the colorimetric difference in ELISA Reader at 405 nm.

#### 4.5. The Effect of Rotenone on Cell Growth in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS Cell Lines

In order to determine the effect of rotenone (100 nM) on wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cell proliferation, we performed growth assay. 100 nM rotenone treatment inhibited cell proliferation in a time-dependent manner in both wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells. Despite GH transfection there was no significant difference in cell proliferation between wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells after 72 h. Rotenone treatment significantly inhibited cell growth in both cell types in a similar rate in contrary to MTT assay shown above (Figure 4.5).



Figure 4.6. Time dependent effect of rotenone (100 nM) on cell growth in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cell lines. 50 000 cells/well wt and GH+ SK-N-AS were seeded into 12 wells plates. After overnight incubation at 37°C, cells were treated with 100 nM rotenone. After 24 h medium was discarded, cells were trypsinized and resuspended in 1x PBS. 10µL cell suspension was mixed with 10µL trypan blue and cells were counted under light microscope *via* hemocytometer for the first time. The same process was repeated every 24 h for 3 days.

#### 4.6. The Effect of Rotenone on Colony Formation In wt and GH+ SK-N-AS Cells

The role of rotenone on colony formation in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells were evaluated by colony formation assay. Although GH expression induced slightly more colony formation in GH+ SK-N-AS cells, rotenone (100 nM) prevented colony formation in both wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells. This experiment repeated three times. The average of colonies in the untreated and rotenone treated groups in wt SK-N-AS cells were 474 and 409, respectively. In comparison, in GH+ SK-N-AS cells averages of the colonies in rotenone – and rotenone + group were 657 and 478 respectively. There was no statistically significant difference in colony numbers of wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells (Figure 4.6).



Figure 4.7. The effect of rotenone on colony formation in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells.
a) 2 500 cell/well wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells were seeded into 6-well plates. Following overnight incubation at 37°C cells were treated with 100 nM rotenone for 3 days.
Thereafter rotenone and medium were discharged. In the following, every 3 day medium was renewed without any rotenone addition. After 9 days colonies were stained with crystal violet for visualization and counted manually under ChemiDoc. b) Number of colonies in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells were graphically illustrated.

# 4.7. Soft Agar Assay for The Evaluation of Rotenone Effect on Colony Formation of wt and GH+ SK-N-AS Cells

This experiment evaluates colony formation of wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells starting from a single cell. wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells were treated with 100 nM rotenone for 5 days. After this time, diameters of the colonies, 6 representative colony formations in each group were measured manually using light microscope with a ruler. Diameters of rotenone untreated GH+ SK-N-AS cells were generally larger than the wt SK-N-AS cells. The average diameter value of untreated wt SK-N-AS cells was 20.43  $\mu$ m in contrast to the average value of rotenone treated colony diameter that decreased to 10.95  $\mu$ m resulting in a ratio of 1.87. The comparison of the average value of colony diameters in untreated GH+ cells were 23.53  $\mu$ m and 12.66  $\mu$ m, respectively resulting again in a similar ratio of 1.86. Thus, GH expression induced a slightly higher value of colony diameter but rotenone treatment decreased colony formation in both wt and GH+ cells in a comparable value (Figure 4.7.a).

DiOC6 dye colors endoplasmic reticulum and mitochondrial membrane only in vital cells. All colonies of rotenone treated and untreated wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells were colored with DiOC6 and evaluated in light and fluorescence microscope for their vitality, photographed and compared with each other. The results of both microscopic pictures were always similar in all 4 experiments with both cell types (Figure 4.7.a)



Figure 4.8. The effect of rotenone on soft agar colony formation in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells. 6-well plates were firstly coated with 0.5% agar. 2 500 cell/well wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells each were mixed up with 100 nM rotenone in 0.3% agar and seeded into the previously coated 6-well plate and incubated at 37°C for 5 days. After 5 days colony diameters of each 6 representative colonies for wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells were measured manually in light microscope and documented. a) Results are shown graphically. b) The colonies were then dyed with DiOC6 and incubated for 5min at 37°C in dark. wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells were then visualized under light and fluorescence microscope.

# 4.8. The Effect of Rotenone on The Expression of JAK/STAT Pathway Key Players in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS Cells

To evaluate the role of rotenone (100 nM) on the expression of JAK2, STAT1, 3 and p-STAT1, 3 proteins and the protective effect of transfected GH expression in GH+ SK-N-AS cells on JAK/STAT signaling pathway all the above named proteins were firstly determined by immunoblotting.



Figure 4.9. Demonstrates the expresssion of JAK/STAT pathway in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells by Immunoblotting. 800 000 cell/well wt and GH+ SK-N-AS were seeded in 60 mm petries. After overnight incubation (37°C), cells were treated with 100 nm rotenone. Total protein was isolated from each cell line and 30 µg protein loaded in 12% SDS-PAGE, transferred to 0.22µm PVDF membrane and blocked with 5% skimmed milk. JAK 2, STAT 1, p-STAT 1, STAT 3 and p-STAT 3 specific primary antibodies were blocked in 5% skimmed milk followed by the application of anti-rabbit secondary antibodies. Results were visualized by ECL in ChemiDoc.

In immunoblotting, JAK 2 expression on the cell membranes are demonstrated in all cell types in a similar amount except in rotenone negative wt SK-N-AS cells which may result from a technical problem during the experiment as p-STATs and STAT3 is regularly activated. In the above experiment these two bands are found with a higher amount in the rotenone treated wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells. STAT1 protein was highest in SK-N-AS GH+ than in wt cells.

STAT1 phosphorylation into p-STAT1 is needed for the proceeding of cells into apoptosis. p-STAT1 amount was higher in GH+ SK-N-AS cells when rotenone was not applied. In wt SK-N-AS cells with or without rotenone treatment and in rotenone treated GH+ SK-N-AS cells, there was a similar amount of p-STAT1 expression. STAT3 is pre-existent in the cell cytoplasm of all cells and in case of its activation (p-STAT3) cells can escape apoptosis and survive. As can be seen in figure 4.8, line 4, STAT3 amount was reduced in only rotenone treated wt SK-N-AS cells. However, p-STAT3 amount was increased in all; rotenone treated or untreated wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells.

# 4.9. The Effect of Rotenone on The Expression of Bcl-2 Family Members in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS Cells

Apoptosis inducing proteins such as PARP, caspase3, caspase 7 and caspase 9 were analyzed by applying immunoblotting technique. PARP has a very significant role in many levels of apoptosis including and starting at cleavage of caspases from pro-caspases and caspase activation. PARP level was higher in rotenone treated and untreated wt SK-N-AS cells when compared to the GH+ SK-N-AS cells. This result confirms that rotenone has/had no effect on the cellular PARP levels in SK-N-AS NB cells.

BCL-2, a cytoplasmic anti-apoptotic protein, and Bax, a mitochondrial membrane bound pro-apoptotic protein, levels in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells were observed in the presence and absence of rotenone. While rotenone decreased Bcl-2 expression only in wt SK-N-AS cells it had no effect on Bax expression resulting in an increased rate of apoptosis in wt SK-N-AS cells. In contrary, rotenone didn't alter Bcl-2 and Bax expression levels GH+ in SK-N-AS cells.



Figure 4.10. Demonstrates thre expresssion of Bcl-2 and caspase family pathway in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells by Immunoblotting. 800 000 cell/well wt and GH+ SK-N-AS were seeded in 60 mm petries. After overnight incubation at 37°C, cells were treated with 100 nm rotenone. Total protein was isolated from each cell line and 30 μg protein loaded in 12% SDS-PAGE, transferred to 0.22 μm PVDF membrane and blocked with 5% skimmed milk. PARP, Bax, Bcl-2, caspase 3, caspase 7 and caspase 9 specific primary antibodies were blocked in 5% skimmed milk followed by the application of anti-rabbit secondary antibodies. Results were visualized by ECL in ChemiDoc.

In case of caspase family members, Figure 4.9 lines 4-6, addition of rotenone increased the expression of caspase 7 and caspase 9 in both wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells whereas caspase 3 expressions was only and slightly increased in GH+ cells. Additionally, the experiment shows that both wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells have usually similar levels of caspase 3, 9 and 7 expressions without any treatment. Caspase family members may consist of 2- 3 different protein components. Caspase 3 protein may show 17, 19 and/or 35 kDa protein bands, caspase 7 protein 20 and or 35 kDa protein bands whereas caspase 9 proteins may have 35,

45 and/or 47 kDa protein bands. In Figure 4.9, in case of caspase 3 and 7 only the 35 kDa proteins were seen in contrast to 35 and 47 kDa protein bands in caspase 9.

Increased caspase 9 expression on its own activates also caspase 3 and 7 expression. In the following, the latter two again activate death substrates within the cytoplasm indicating initiation of apoptosis.

# 4.10. The Effect of Rotenone on Mitochondrial Membranes and Nuclear DNA wt and GH+ SK-N-AS Cell Lines Evaluated by Fluorescent Colors



Figure 4.11. Demonstrates the death cells by PI, DNA fragmentation by DAPI and mitochondrial membranes by DiOC6 staining. 50 000 cell/well wt and GH+ SK-N-AS were seeded in 12 well plate. After overnight incubation (37°C), cells were treated with 100 nM rotenone for 24 h and stained with PI, DAPI and DiOC6. Respectively, cells were incubated for staining at 37°C with PI over 30min., with DAPI over 5min. and with DiOC6 15min. in dark. Thereafter, cells were visualized under light and fluorescence microscope.

Figure 4.10 shows in the first two lines the pictures of wt SK-N-AS cells either taken at light microscope (first line) or at fluorescence microscope (second line) stained with PI,

DAPI and DiOC6 dyes with or without rotenone treatment. Lines 3 and 4 show the same procedure for SK-N-AS GH+ cells.

The first two columns on the left side illustrate the apoptotic cells stained by PI for both wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells. In both cell lines without rotenone treatment, there was no PI stained cells as expected. In case of rotenone treatment, there was a bit more apoptotic cells in GH+ SK-N-AS cells than in wt SK-N-AS cells.

The middle two columns show the DAPI colorization of DNA fragments for both cell types with or without rotenone application. In both cell lines without rotenone treatment, there were DNA fragments only in one cell which comply for a usual observation. In both treated cell lines there was a similar increase in DNA fragmentation due to rotenone toxicity.

The last two columns illustrate the same procedure for the mitochondrial membrane coloration (DiOC6) in living cells. In untreated cell lines, there were much more living cells than in the rotenone treated cell lines. After rotenone application, there were much less living wt SK-N-AS cells than GH+ cells. Even if compared to the untreated controls where GH+ SK-N-AS cell count seems to be more than wt SK-N-AS cells, the apoptosis rate in GH+ SK-N-AS cell after rotenone treatment was a bit more than in wt cells.

# 4.11. The Effect of Rotenone on Reactive Oxygen Species (ROS) Generation in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS Neuroblastoma Cells

In order to evaluate the effect of rotenone on ROS generation in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS NB cells and the reversibility of this effect by the antioxidant agent N-acetylcysteine (NAC), MTT cell viability assay were performed with rotenone, NAC, and rotenone and NAC combination (Figure 4.11).



Figure 4.12. Effect of rotenone on ROS generation in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells. 10 000 cells/well of both cell types were seeded in 96 well plate and incubated for 24 h at 37°C to enable adherence. Then, the experiment was performed with a rotenone negative control group, a rotenone (100 nM), a NAC (10 mM) and a rotenone + NAC combination-treatment group. After 24 h, MTT reagent was applied for 4 h at 37°C in dark. After removal of media, 200 µL DMSO was applied to the cells for 5 minutes at room temperature in dark followed by the measurement of the colorimetric difference in ELISA Reader at 405 nm.

Rotenone treatment again resulted as seen in Figure. 4.4. in higher mortality of wt SK-N-AS cells. 10 mM of NAC treatment led to an increase of 11% cell viability in SK-N-AS wt cells. This effect was a bit less in GH+ SK-N-AS cells. Although rotenone alone decreased cell viability in a rate of 35% and 11% in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells respectively, this effect was prevented and cell viability was even though a bit increased by NAC co-treatment in only wt SK-N-AS cells after 24 hours. This difference in cell survival between rotenone mono- and rotenone + NAC combination treatment wt SK-N-AS cells was statistically highly significant (p value < 0.001, Figure 4.11). However, the addition of NAC to rotenone in GH+ SK-N-AS cells had only very low protective effect on cell viability and did not reach any significance (p value > 0.05, Figure 4.10).



# 4.12. The Effect of Rotenone on Cell Cycle wt and GH+ SK-N-AS Neuroblastoma Cells

Figure 4.13. Effect of rotenone on cell cycle in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells evaluated by flow cytometry. 200 000 cells/well of both wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells, were seeded in 6 well plate. After overnight incubation (37°C), cells were treated with 100 nM rotenone alone, 10 mM NAC alone and rotenone + NAC combination of the same doses. After 24 h, all cells were removed from wells with trypsin, incubated with ethanol at -20°C for 1 week, dyed with PI and incubated for 20min at room temperature in dark. Thereafter, in both cell types 10 000 cells were measured and visualized by FACS analysis.

Cell cycle analyses were performed in rotenone, NAC and rotenone + NAC co-treated wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells by flow cytometry after previous staining with PI. Control groups for both cell types are shown as graphs in the left boxes (Figure 4.12) illustrating the cell count (y axis) in different phases of the cell cycle and PI coloration intensity (y axis). The portion between y axis and the first peak corresponds to Sub G1 phase is a hallmark of apoptosis and can be seen in FACS only if apoptotic cells are present, the first peak to G0/G1 phase and the second peak to G2 phase. The lowered area between the two peaks complies with the S phase of cell cycle and the region after the second peak with the M phase. The percentages given for all phases in each graph corresponds to the number of cells that are found in the named cell cycle phase.

In the following, the findings of subG1 phase are described. In both controls there are a similar amount of cells found to be in apoptosis, e.g. 0.8% in wt cells and 1.0% in GH+ SK-N-AS cells. After rotenone treatment the apoptotic cells were increased to 5.5% in wt SK-N-AS cells and to 3.8% in GH+ cells. NAC mono-treatment reduced the apoptosis rate to 0.8% in wt cells whereas in GH+ cells there was almost no change (0.9%) to the rate of untreated controls. In case of NAC and rotenone combination treatment, apoptosis rate was a bit increased in comparison to untreated control (from 0.8% to 1.4%), if compared to rotenone mono-effect then NAC combination reduced the decreased apoptosis rate from 5.5.% to 1.4% indicating a high protective effect on wt SK-N-AS cells. In case of GH+ SK-N-AS cells, the combination treatment had a lower protective effect, the apoptosis rate decreased from 3.8% (rotenone alone) to 2% which is 1% more than in the untreated control.

FACS analysis of the G1 phase, also an important part of this experiment, revealed the following: In wt SK-N-AS cells, rotenone treatment reduced the cells in G1 phase from 34.8% to 24.4%, NAC treatment increased these cells from 34.8% to 38.7% whereas in NAC + rotenone co-treatment, NAC neutralized the effect of rotenone completely (34.6%). In GH+ SK-N-AS cells, rotenone treatment similarly reduced cells in G1 phase from 34.8% to 25.4%. In contrast to wt cells, NAC mono-treatment did not promote cell proliferation in GH+ neuroblastoma cells (32.8%) and NAC + rotenone co-treatment did not neutralize rotenone toxicity (24.8%).

4.13. The Effect of Rotenone on Cellular Reactive Oxygen Species (ROS) Generation in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS Cells



Figure 4.14. Detection of rotenone induced cellular Reactive Oxygen Species generation in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells by flow cytometry. 50 000 cells/well wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells were seeded in 12 well plate and incubated overnight at 37°C. In the following, cells were treated with rotenone (100 nM) alone, NAC (10 mM) alone and rotenone + NAC combination for 24 h at 37°C. Thereafter, cells were dyed with 2',7'-dichlorofluorescein diacetate (DCFD-DA) and incubated at 37°C for 20 min in dark. After incubation all cells were removed with trypsin and in both cell types 10 000 cells were measured and visualized by FACS analysis.

For detection of cellular ROS generation an oxidation-sensitive fluorescent dye, DCFH-DA, was used (Figure 4.13). The images show the living cell count on the y-axis and the amount of cellular ROS on the x-axis. Black colored peaks show ROS amount in untreated wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells, left and right panel, respectively.

In wt SK-N-AS cells rotenone treatment (red line) reduced the living cells count (lower peak) but increased the individual cell ROS generation (wider and rightward shifted line).

In the same cells, NAC treatment (blue line) lead to strong cell proliferation with reduced ROS amount in individual cell (higher and narrow peak). Rotenone and NAC combination treatment, yellow line, was almost similar to the black control line indicating the neutralization of rotenone effect by NAC.

In GH+ SK-N-AS cells rotenone treatment reduced the living cell count more than in wt SK-N-AS cells but again individual cell ROS generation was increased (wider and rightward shifted red line). NAC treatment (blue line) was comparable to the own control peak.

In case of NAC + rotenone application, cells count was nearly halved and ROS generation in individual cells was slightly increased, indicating missing protective effect of NAC in GH+ SK-N-AS cells.



## 5. DISCUSSION

Rotenone is a widely used pesticide by farmers. Neurodegeneration such as Parkinson's disease has been frequently observed among farmers that are exposed to this chemical [75]. This pesticide has also been used by researchers to induce neurodegeneration in experimental animals.

This project focuses on the toxic effects of rotenone in SK-N-AS NB cells on cellular and protein levels as well as on the effects of possible neuro-protective and -regenerative factors on rotenone induced toxicity.

Growth hormone, GH, has been shown to have neuro-protective and neuro-reparative effects in neurodegenerative disorders [75]. Another glycoprotein, Erythropoietin, plays a massive role in survival, diversification and death in neuronal cells [75]. JNX1001 that is a small molecule protects the NB cells from oxidative stress caused by rotenone. Similar to JNX1001, GH also plays a role on protection of SK-N-AS cells from rotenone related problems [67].

SK-N-AS cell lines were therefore firstly evaluated for the presence of GH and were by immunoblotting found not to express this hormone, although they express GH receptors (Figure 4.1).

To evaluate a possibly protective and regenerative effect of GH in NB SK-N-AS cell lines as demonstrated in neurodegenerative diseases, we firstly transfected these cells with GH as to date only very few researchers did so. The successful transfection of SK-N-AS cells with GH was again demonstrated by immunoblotting after the transfection procedure (Figure 4.2). Thereafter, not processed SK-N-AS cells are called wt SK-N-AS and the transfected cells GH+ SK-N-AS in the following evaluations.

Since GH production and release is dependent of GHRH, which is secreted in mammals from the anterior lobe of the pituitary gland, wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells were additionally examined for GHRH and growth hormone releasing hormone receptor, GHRHR.

GHRH protein was not expressed in wt SK-N-AS cells in contrast to GH transfected GH+ SK-N-AS cells as demonstrated by western blotting (Figure 4.3). This result possibly is an evidence for an autocrine GHRH production in GH producing (natural / transfected)

cells for GH production maintenance. In contrast, wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells, both were positive for GHRHR in the same experiment (Figure 4.3).

In a next step, the dose dependent neurotoxicity of rotenone on both cell types was evaluated by MTT assay. There was a dose dependent decrease of cell viability in both cell types after 24 h of rotenone application but neurotoxicity was significantly (p value 0.037) higher in wt SK-N-AS than in GH+ SK-N-AS cells (Figure 4.4). At 100 nM rotenone treatment, cell viability decreased by 40 % in wt SK-N-AS cells, in contrast to 20% in GH+ SK-N-AS cells. Therefore, it is concluded that GH+ SK-N-AS cells are more resistant and better protected against rotenone effect as was expected according to previously published data.

The next question of interest was the time dependency of 100 nM rotenone on both cell lines. For this purpose, both cell lines were cultured, treated with rotenone for 24 h and observed over 72 h. Cells were then counted every 24 h and compared to untreated controls. The most impressive cell count reduction was seen after 24 h in both wt and GH+ SK-N-AS but unexpectedly in a similar manner without any significance (Figure 4.5). The discrepancy in lacking of protective effect in GH+ SK-N-AS cells might result from the different number of passages compared to the MTT assay result.

Another important issue was the evaluation of colony formation capability of both cell lines primarily and/or after rotenone treatment by colony formation assay over 9 days. In case of wt SK-N-AS cells, in the untreated assay there were 474 colonies in contrast to 409 colonies in rotenone treated cells. In GH+ SK-N-AS rotenone untreated assay there were 657 colonies in contrast to 478 in the rotenone group. Probably due to the protective effect of GH, there have been more colonies after 9 days in untreated GH+ SK-N-AS cells than in wt SK-N-AS cells. Although rotenone treatment caused twice as much colony loss in wt than GH transfected cells this difference was not significant (Figure 4.6).

In order to evaluate the size of the colonies, soft agar colony formation assay over 5 days was performed. Rotenone treated wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells have developed less numbers of colonies than untreated control groups. When compared to wt cells GH+ SK-N-AS cells developed a bit more colonies. Furthermore GH+ SK-N-AS cell colony

diameters were larger than that of wt SK-N-AS cells in rotenone treated assay. Consequently, GH+ SK-N-AS cells have more colonies and larger colony diameters than wt SK-N-AS cells indicating a protective effect of GH (Figure 4.7).

Furthermore, rotenone effects on wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells were evaluated on protein levels in regard with cell signaling pathways e.g. differences in protein levels and/or their activation state, oxidative stress induction, mitochondrial membrane integrity and cell viability by immunoblotting, florescent staining and flow cytometry.

In order to evaluate the role of rotenone on the expression of transcription related proteins (JAK2, STAT1, 3 and p-STAT1, 3) and the protective effect of transfected GH expression in GH+ SK-N-AS cells on JAK/STAT signaling pathway the existence and levels of all named proteins were firstly determined by immunoblotting in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells with or without rotenone application. JAK2 on cell membranes and STAT 1 were present as expected in both cell types under both conditions (Figure 4.8). The only very weak band in rotenone untreated wt SK-N-AS cells resulted probably from a technical problem during the experiment. STAT1 protein composed of two components (84 and 91 kDa) was strongly expressed in rotenone treated cells, being more pronounced GH + SK-N-AS cells indicating STAT1 activation. STAT1 phosphorylation into p-STAT1 is needed for the proceeding of cells into apoptosis. In wt SK-N-AS cells with or without rotenone treatment and in rotenone treated GH+ SK-N-AS cells, there was a similar amount of p-STAT1 expression while in untreated GH+ SK-N-AS cells; p-STAT1 amount was the highest. This result is not surprising as SK-N-AS cells are tumor cells, which should proceed into apoptosis for a natural elimination from the body. Activation of SK-N-AS cells by GH transfection may also result in p-STAT1 activation as GH and GHR are well known to activate STAT proteins inducing their phosphorylation and convention into p-STAT proteins. p-STAT molecules migrate to nucleus after being dimerized in cytoplasm and get connected to the target gene. p-STAT1 activates the apoptosis process. The amount of expressed STAT1 protein was higher in wt SK-N-AS cells than in GH+ SK-N-AS cells. This result indicates that GH+ cells may more escape apoptosis. In other words, cells were protected against the rotenone toxicity, when growth hormone was present. STAT3, a counter player of STAT1, is also pre-existent in the cytoplasm of all cells and in case of its activation (p-STAT3 generation) it prevents cells from apoptosis. STAT3 amount (Fig 4.8,

line 4) was reduced in only rotenone treated wt SK-N-AS cells. However, p-STAT3 amount was increased in all; rotenone treated or untreated wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells. Increase of p-STAT 3 levels is an indicator of cells attempt to escape apoptosis [85].

Caspase induced apoptosis pathway was investigated by immunoblotting of Poly(ADPribose) polymerase (PARP), Bax, Bcl-2, caspase 3, 7, 9 proteins in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells with or without rotenone treatment. PARP plays a central role in the cleavage of caspases from pro-caspases and initiation of caspase pathways of apoptosis and therefore was also investigated in this study. PARP levels were higher in rotenone treated and untreated wt SK-N-AS cells than in GH+ SK-N-AS cells indicating a protective effect of GH transfection. Additionally this result also confirms that rotenone has no effect on the cellular PARP levels (Figure 4.9). On the other hand, PARP may also induce necrosis. In case of Bax, a pro-apoptotic, mitochondrial membrane bound protein, similar degree of high expression was found in both cell types with or without rotenone application, neither indicating that neither GH transfection had a protective nor rotenone had an increasing effect on this protein (Figure 4.9, line 2). If Bak, a second pro-apoptotic protein, binds to Bax, the following changing of mitochondrial membrane potential leads to an increased release of cytochrome c (Figure 2.6) from mitochondria into cytoplasm [112]. Cytochrome c binds to caspase 9 and forms a protein called apoptosome. This protein in turn activates caspase 3 and initiates the intrinsic pathway of apoptosis on cytochrome c expression. In contrary, in case of BCL-2, a cytoplasmic anti-apoptotic protein, rotenone decreased Bcl-2 expression only in wt SK-N-AS cells resulting in an increased rate of apoptosis in these cells. In case of GH+ SK-N-AS, rotenone did not alter Bcl-2 levels indicating a protective effect of GH transfection (Figure 4.9, line 3). In case of caspase family members, Figure 4.9 lines 4-6, immunoblotting showed that both wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells have usually similar levels of caspase 3, 9 and 7 expressions without any treatment. This result is not surprising, since SK-N-AS cells are tumor cells where a certain rate of apoptosis is expected. Addition of rotenone increased firstly the expression of caspase 9 in both cell lines but in GH+ cells more than in wt SK-N-AS cells. Caspase 9 on its part activates caspase 3 and 7 in apoptosis. As immunoblotting demonstrated caspase 3 activation (increase in protein levels) was found only in GH+ cells whereas caspase 7 were activated in both rotenone treated cell types, being slightly more increased in GH transfected SK-N-AS cells (Figure 4.9, line 4 and 5) indicating that GH transfection-induced

protective effect (Bcl-2 increase in rotenone treated GH+ cells) was not sufficient to prevent apoptosis in these cells. Additionally, this result show that at least the intrinsic pathway of caspase induced apoptosis is involved rotenone treated SK-N-AS cells.

Arsenic trioxide for example causes oxidative stress and induces apoptosis *via* activation of caspase 3 [113] in SH-SY5Y and SK-N-AS cell lines and is therefore used as a chemotherapeutic agent.

In the following, the effects of rotenone on mitochondrial membrane and nuclear DNA were evaluated in both cell lines with and without rotenone treatment by fluorescent dyes, DiOC6, DAPI and PI. PI staining illustrates apoptotic cells. In both cell lines without rotenone treatment, there was no PI stained cells seen as was to be expected. In contrast, in case of rotenone treatment, there were some apoptotic cells visible in GH+ SK-N-AS cells and in wt SK-N-AS cells (Figure 4.10, second left column, line 2 and 4). DAPI staining only dye DNA fragments. In both cell lines without rotenone treatment, there were only few DNA fragments visible (Figure 4.10, third left column, line 2 and 4) which comply for a usual observation. In contrary, in treated cell lines there was a similar increase in DNA fragmentation due to rotenone toxicity as is seen in Figure 4.10, fourth column, line 2 and 4. These findings indicate that dying cells are found in a very late phase of apoptosis. The mitochondrial membrane dye, DiOC6, stains the membranes only in living cells. In untreated wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells, there were much more living cells than in the same cell lines after rotenone application (Figure 4.10, fifth and sixth column, line 2 and 4). This effect was more pronounced in wt SK-N-AS cells than GH+ cells. Even if compared to the untreated controls where GH+ SK-N-AS cell count seems to be more than wt SK-N-AS cells, the apoptosis rate in GH+ SK-N-AS cell after rotenone treatment was a bit more than in wt SK-N-AS cells as indicated by the staining of destroyed mitochondrial membranes. This result confirmed the results of caspase immunoblotting (Figure 4.9), that apoptosis in SK-N-AS cells were triggered on the mitochondrial pathway, which means the intrinsic pathway of caspase related apoptosis.

Oxidative stress is known to affect cell cycle, increase or decrease protein levels, phosphorylation and activation of proteins, transcription factors and inducing apoptosis [114].

Rotenone interferes with the electron transport chain, ECT, in mitochondria by strong inhibition of mitochondrial membrane bound complex 1 and the subsequent electron transfer within the mitochondrial matrix. As cellular oxygen is reduced, reactive oxygen species, ROS are generated which can damage mitochondrial membrane and/or DNA. Therefore, it was of great interest to evaluate the effect of GH transfection and the effect of the antioxidant and also detoxifying agent NAC on rotenone induced ROS generation in SK-N-AS NB cells by MTT cell viability assay using rotenone alone, NAC alone and rotenone + NAC combination (Figure 4.11). NAC is also used as a detoxifying agent in paracetamol overdose. NAC have been demonstrated to reduce rotenone-induced toxicity in the SH-SY5Y NB cell line [115]. Rotenone treatment again resulted as seen in Fig. 4.4. in decreased cell viability in a rate of 35 and 11% in wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells respectively. NAC treatment led to an increase of 11% cell viability in wt SK-N-AS cells after 24 hours. This effect was lesser in GH+ SK-N-AS cells (Figure 4.11). In case of rotenone and NAC combination, the rotenone effect was neutralized in wt SK-N-AS by NAC in a statistically highly significant (p value < 0.001, Figure 4.11) manner. This result is in concordance with previous observations regarding NAC's protective effect from oxidative stress on SH-SY5Y NB cells [116]. However, the same combination had GH+ SK-N-AS cells only very low protective effect on cell viability and did not reach any significance (p value > 0.05, Figure 4.11).

The same protocol, rotenone alone, NAC alone and rotenone + NAC combination was used for flow cytometric analysis to evaluate the effects of rotenone and its protection in both wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells during the cell cycles by PI staining (Figure 4.12).

Rotenone was found to increase the apoptotic cell rate in wt SK-N-AS cells from 0.8% (untreated cells) to 5.5% in subG1 phase and to 3.8% in GH+ cells. NAC mono-treatment reduced the apoptosis rate to 0.8% in apoptotic in wt cells whereas in GH+ cells there was almost no change (0.9%) in comparison to the rate of untreated controls. In case of NAC and rotenone combination treatment in wt cells, apoptosis rate was a bit increased in comparison to untreated control (from 0.8 to 1.4%), if compared to rotenone effect then NAC combination reduced the increased apoptosis rate from 5.5 to 1.4% indicating a high protective effect on wt SK-N-AS cells. In case of GH+ SK-N-AS cells, the combination

treatment had a lower protective effect, the apoptosis rate decreased from 3.8% (rotenone alone) to 2% which was 1% more than in the untreated control.

FACS analysis of the G1 phase, also an important part of this experiment, revealed that in wt SK-N-AS cells, rotenone treatment reduced cells in G1 phase from 34.8 % to 24.4%, NAC treatment alone increased these cells from 34.8 % to 38.7% whereas in NAC + rotenone co-treatment, NAC neutralized the effect of rotenone completely (34.6%). In GH+ SK-N-AS cells, rotenone treatment similarly reduced the cells in G1 phase from 34.8% to 25.4%. In contest to wt cells, NAC treatment did not promote cell proliferation in GH+ SK-N-AS cells (32.8%) and NAC+ rotenone co-treatment did not neutralize rotenone toxicity (24.8%).

Rapamycin e.g. is an anti-cancer therapeutic agent that exerts its effect through apoptosis induction in tumor cells. Detailed evaluation of its mechanism of action revealed that rapamycin arrests the cell cycle at G1 phase via specific inhibitor of the mTOR protein kinase and induces apoptosis. Rapamycin is also effective in the treatment of NB and arrests SK-N-AS cells at SubG1 phase [115] in contrast to rotenone that has been shown to arrest tumor cells at G2/M phase of cell cycle [115].

As the effects of possible rotenone induced ROS generation on mitochondrial membranes were indirectly shown by DIOC 6 staining (Figure 4.10) it was of great interest to also demonstrate the ROS generation directly which is performed by an oxidation-sensitive fluorescent dye, DCFH-DA. The experiment was performed by flow cytometry in the same experimental pattern/series as described in MTT cell viability assay and visualized by FACS (Figure 4.13).

In wt SK-N-AS cells rotenone treatment (red line) reduced the living cells count (lower peak) and increased the individual cell ROS generation (peak was shifted to the right). In the same cells, NAC mono-treatment (blue line) lead to strong cell proliferation with reduced ROS amount (peak was shifted to the left). Rotenone and NAC combination treatment, yellow line, was almost similar to the black control line indicating the neutralization of rotenone effect by NAC in wt cells.

In GH+ SK-N-AS cells rotenone treatment reduced the living cell count more than in wt cells but again ROS generation was increased (rightward shifted red line). NAC mono-application (blue line) was comparable to the control peak. In case of NAC + rotenone

application, cells count was nearly halved and ROS generation was slightly increased, indicating missing protective effect of NAC in GH+ SK-N-AS cells.

Taken all the described experiments and results together, this study demonstrates:

- Those SK-N-AS cells bears GHR and GHRHR but are not able to produce GH naturally. However, after GH transfection there was besides GH production also GHRH production possibly to some degree due to autocrine stimulation.
- In MTT assay, a dose dependent neurotoxic effect of rotenone in both wt and GH+ SK-N-AS cells was seen but with a statistically significant rate of apoptosis only in wt SK-N-AS cells indicating some neuro-protective effect of GH.
- However, in the time dependent evaluation of the rotenone effect in both cell lines the expected neuro-protective effect of GH was very limited and did not reach significance.
- In respect with the colony stimulation assay, GH again did not develop a significant protective effect against rotenone toxicity.
- In the subsequently performed soft agar assay there was an increased number of colony formation with larger diameters in GH transfected SK-N-AS cells compared to wt SK-N-AS cells.
- SK-N-AS cells upon rotenone treatment, JAK2, STAT1, p-STAT1, STAT3 and p-STAT3 protein levels were demonstrated by immunoblotting. There was an increase in p-STAT3 protein in both cells with and without rotenone application indicating that SK-N-AS cells.
- The following evaluation of the caspase pathway of apoptosis by immunoblotting revealed an increase of PARP only in rotenone treated wt SK-N-AS cells, no change in high expression rate of pro-apoptotic protein, Bax, a slight increase in anti-apoptotic protein, Bcl-2, only in rotenone treated GH transfected SK-N-AS cells in contrast to a slight decrease in rotenone treated wt SK-N-AS cells and a similar increase of caspase 3 in both rotenone treated cell lines whereas in caspase 9 and 7 there was an apparent increase in rotenone treated GH+ SK-N-AS cells more than in rotenone applicate wt SK-N-AS cells. This result indicates the involvement of the intrinsic caspase pathway in apoptosis of rotenone treated SK-N-AS cells. Although, GH transfection induced some apoptosis protective effect by increase of Bcl-2 it was not sufficient to completely prevent apoptosis.

- Mitochondrial membrane destruction illustrated by DiOC 6 staining, an early apoptotic marker, demonstrates the mitochondrial involvement in the intrinsic apoptosis pathway. In addition, PI coloration confirms the apoptosis in these cells, whereas DAPI staining for DNA fragmentation corresponds to a very late phase of cell death.
- The anti-oxidative agent NAC was used to demonstrate the protective effect against rotenone induced ROS generation. The highly toxic ROS effects of rotenone in wt SK-N-AS cells were completely neutralized by addition of NAC (p value < 0.001). Unexpectedly, this effect could not be demonstrated in GH transfected SK-N-AS cells. A possible explanation for this observation may be the increased proliferation rate of GH transfected cells according to the nature of the hormone and the increased cell vulnerability in proliferation phase.</li>
- Rotenone induced ROS generation was additionally investigated by the oxidationsensitive DCFH-DA staining evaluated by flow cytometry. In wt SK-N-AS cells rotenone reduced the living cells count and increased cellular ROS generation which was neutralized upon NAC addition. In GH+ SK-N-AS cells rotenone reduced the living cell count in a higher value and increased ROS generation. NAC addition did not protect GH+ SK-N-AS cells from rotenone toxicity.
- The rotenone induced apoptotic effect was also demonstrated by flow cytometric analyses of cells in different phases of cell cycles after PI staining. Rotenone was found to increase the apoptotic cell rate in both but wt SK-N-AS cells more pronounced than GH+ SK-N-AS cells. NAC addition in wt SK-N-AS cells reduced the rotenone induced apoptosis rate highly whereas in GH transfected SK-N-AS cells, this protective effect was lower.

To the results, GH transfection reduced rotenone effects in some experiments under various conditions but was not effective to completely protect NB cells from apoptosis. One of the reasons for less efficacy of its neuro-protective effect might be the inability of SK-N-AS NB cells to produce GH naturally. In addition, NAC was effective in apoptosis prevention only in wt SK-N-AS cells. The preference of SK-N-AS cells for the intrinsic pathway (caspase9 activation) of caspase induced apoptosis and the mitochondrial involvement including ROS generation could be confirmed.

As the intrinsic pathway is not exclusive and other apoptosis pathways may occur simultaneously, additional investigation of Caspase 8 activation (extrinsing pathway), should be performed to exclude the additional involvement of the extrinsing pathway of caspase 8 driven apoptosis and caspase 12 and 4 to exclude any involvement of endoplasmic reticulum involved apoptosis pathway.

Rotenone toxicity may not only cause apoptosis but eventually also cell necrosis, eg, in excessive DNA damage and overactivation of PARP that can result in cell necrosis instead of caspase 9 activation. There was a weaker induction of PARP in GH+ SK-N-AS cells in our experiments indicating the protective effects of GH on necrosis. However, to concisely exclude this possibility, Annexin V staining FACS measurement of cell cycles phases would be needed.

These investigations can provide additional important informations in the research field of SK-N-AS NB cells in regard with translational aspects expand and complete the present work by diligently studying further molecular mechanisms involved in certain physiological and/or pathological conditions.

### REFERENCES

1. I. Cossu, G. Bottoni, M. Loi, L. Emionite, A. Bartolini, D. Di Paolo, C. Brignole, F. Piaggio, P. Perri, A. Sacchi, F. Curnis, M.C. Gagliani, S. Bruno, C. Marini, A. Gori, R. Longhi, D. Murgia, A.R. Sementa, M. Cilli, C. Tacchetti, A. Corti, G. Sambuceti, S. Marchio, M. Ponzoni and F. Pastorino. Neuroblastoma-Targeted Nanocarriers Improve Drug Delivery and Penetration, Delay Tumor Growth and Abrogate Metastatic Diffusion. *Biomaterials*, 68:89-99, 2015.

2. A. Rajwanshi, R. Srinivas and G. Upasana. Malignant Small Round Cell Tumors. *Journal of Cytology*, 26:1-10, 2009.

3. Q. R. Chen, G. Vansant, K. Oades, M. Pickering, J. S. Wei, Y. K. Song, J. Monforte and J. Khan. Diagnosis of The Small Round Blue Cell Tumors Using Multiplex Polymerase Chain Reaction. *Journal of Molecular Diagnostics*, 9:80-8, 2007.

4. R. A. Ross, J. D. Walton, D. Han, H. F. Guo and N. K. Cheung. A Distinct Gene Expression Signature Characterizes Human Neuroblastoma Cancer Stem Cells. *Stem Cell Research*, 15:419-26, 2015.

 S. L. Cohn, A. D. Pearson, W. B. London, T. Monclair, P. F. Ambros, G. M. Brodeur,
 A. Faldum, B. Hero, T. Iehara, D. Machin, V. Mosseri, T. Simon, A. Garaventa, V. Castel,
 K. K. Matthay and I. T. Force. The International Neuroblastoma Risk Group (INRG)
 Classification System: an INRG Task Force Report. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 27:289-97, 2009.

6. L. Linnard-Palmer. The Use of Simulation for Pediatric Oncology Nursing Safety Principles: Ensuring Competent Practice Through The Use of a Mnemonic, Chemotherapy Road Maps and Case-Based Learning. *Journal of Pediatric Nursing*, 27:283-6, 2012.

7. R. P.Castleberry. Clinical and Biologic Features in The Prognosis and Treatment of Neuroblastoma. *Current Opinion in Oncology*, 4:116-23, 1992.
8. C. A. Stiller and D. M. Parkin. Geographic and Ethnic Variations in The Incidence of Childhood Cancer. *British Medical Bulletin: Oxford Journals*, 52:682-703, 1996.

9. V. V. Joshi, A. B. Cantor, G. M. Brodeur, A. T. Look, J. J. Shuster, G. Altshuler, E. W. Larkin, C. T. Holbrook, J. F. Silverman and H. T. Norris, Correlation Between Morphologic and Other Prognostic Markers of Neuroblastoma. A Study of Histologic Grade, DNA Index, N-Myc Gene Copy Number, and Lactic Dehydrogenase in Patients in The Pediatric Oncology Group. *Cancer*, 71:3173-81, 1993.

10. A. Nakagawara, Y. Zaizen, K. Ikeda, S. Suita, H. Ohgami, N. Nagahara, Y. Sera, H. Akiyama, K. Kawakami and J. Uchino. Different Genomic and Metabolic Patterns Between Mass Screening-Positive and Mass Screening-Negative Later-Presenting Neuroblastomas. *Cancer*, 68:2037-44, 1991.

11. J. L. Grosfeld, M. Schatzlein, T. V. Ballantine, R. M. Weetman and R. L. Baehner, Metastatic Neuroblastoma: Factors Influencing Survival. *Journal of Pediatric Surgery*, 13:59-65, 1978.

12. R. P. Castleberry. Biology and Treatment of Neuroblastoma. *Pediatric Clinics of North America*, 44:919-37, 1997.

13. S. G. Allan, M. A. Cornbleet, J. Carmichael, S. J. Arnott and J.F. Smyth. Adult Neuroblastoma. Report of Three Cases and Review of The Literature. *Cancer*, 57:2419-21, 1986.

14. R. P. Castleberry. Neuroblastoma. *European Journal of Cancer*, 1997. 33:1430-7; Discussion 1437-8, 1997.

15. R. W. Miller. Geographical and Ethnic Differences in The Occurrence of Childhood Cancer. *IARC Scientific Publications*, 87:3-7, 1988

16. F. A. Hayes and A. A. Green. Neuroblastoma. Pediatr Ann, 12:366-7, 370-3, 1983.

17. K. Katanoda. Neuroblastoma Mass Screening-What Can We Learn From It? *Journal of Epidemiology*, 2:163-5, 2016.

18. K. Y. Wong, I. B. Hanenson and B. C. Lampkin. Familial Neuroblastoma. *American Journal of Diseases of Childhood*, 121:415-6, 1971.

19. C. H. Pegelow, A. J. Ebbin, D. Powars and J. W. Towner. Familial Neuroblastoma. *Journal of Pediatrics*, 87:763-5, 1975.

20. R. Carachi, A. W. Auldist and C. W. Chow. Neuroblastoma and Hirschsprung's Disease. *Z Kinderchir*, 35:24-5, 1982.

21. D. J. Lafer. Neuroblastoma and Lumbar Hernia: A Causal Relationship? *Journal of Pediatric Surgery*, 29:926-9, 1994.

22. H. Kinney, R. Faix and J. Brazy. The Fetal Alcohol Syndrome and Neuroblastoma. *Pediatrics*, 66:130-2, 1980.

23. G. Nigro, A. Schiavetti, J. C. Booth, A. Clerico, C. Dominici, A. Krzysztofiak and M. Castello. Cytomegalovirus-Associated Stage 4S Neuroblastoma Relapsed Stage 4. *Medical and Pediatric Oncology*, 24:200-3, 1995.

24. P. S.White, J. M. Maris, C. Beltinger, E. Sulman, H. N. Marshall, M. Fujimori, B. A. Kaufman, J. A. Biegel, C. Allen, C. Hilliard, M. B. Valentine, A. T. Look, H. Enomoto, S. Sakiyama and G. M. Brodeur. A Region of Consistent Deletion in Neuroblastoma Maps Within Human Chromosome 1p36.2-36.3. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 92:5520-4, 1995.

25. T. J.Triche. Neuroblastoma and Other Childhood Neural Tumors: A Review. *Pediatric Pathology*, 10:175-93, 1990.

26. J. Mora, N. K. Cheung, B. H. Kushner, M. P. Laquaglia, K. Kramer, M. Fazzari, G. Heller, L. Chen and W. L. Gerald, Clinical Categories of Neuroblastoma are Associated

With Different Patterns of Loss of Heterozygosity on Chromosome Arm 1p. *Journal of Molecular Diagnostics*, 2:37-46, 2000.

27. A. T. Look, F. A. Hayes, R. Nitschke, N. B. Mcwilliams and A. A. Green, Cellular DNA Content as a Predictor of Response To Chemotherapy in Infants With Unresectable Neuroblastoma. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 311:231-5, 1984.

28. A. T. Look, F. A. Hayes, J. J. Shuster, E. C. Douglass, R. P. Castleberry, L. C. Bowman, E. I. Smith and G. M. Brodeur. Clinical Relevance of Tumor Cell Ploidy and N-Myc Gene Amplification in Childhood Neuroblastoma: A Pediatric Oncology Group Study. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 9:581-91, 1991.

29. N. Bown. Neuroblastoma Tumour Genetics: Clinical and Biological Aspects. *Journal* of Clinical Pathology, 54:897-910, 2001.

30. V. Combaret, C. Bergeron, R. Noguera, I. Iacono and A. Puisieux, Circulating MYCN DNA Predicts MYCN-Amplification in Neuroblastoma. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 23:8919-20, 2005.

31. P. F. Ambros, I. M. Ambros, G. M. Brodeur, M. Haber, J. Khan, A. Nakagawara, G. Schleiermacher, F. Speleman, R. Spitz, W. B. London, S. L. Cohn, A. D. Pearson and J. M. Maris. International Consensus for Neuroblastoma Molecular Diagnostics: Report From The International Neuroblastoma Risk Group (INRG) Biology Committee. *British Journal of Cancer*, 100:1471-82, 2009.

32. C. Grandori and R. N. Eisenman, Myc Target Genes. *Trends Trends in Biochemical Sciences*, 22:177-81, 1997.

33. R. Corvi, L. C. Amler, L. Savelyeva, M. Gehring and M. Schwab. MYCN Is Retained in Single Copy at Chromosome 2 Band p23-24 During Amplification in Human Neuroblastoma Cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 91:5523-7, 1994. 34. M. L. Schmidt, H. R. Salwen, C. F. Manohar, N. Ikegaki and S. L. Cohn. The Biological Effects of Antisense N-Myc Expression in Human Neuroblastoma. *Cell Growth Differ*, 5:171-8, 1994.

35. M. Schwab, K. Alitalo, K. H. Klempnauer, H. E. Varmus, J. M. Bishop, F. Gilbert, G. Brodeur, M. Goldstein and J. Trent. Amplified DNA With Limited Homology To Myc Cellular Oncogene is Shared By Human Neuroblastoma Cell Lines and A Neuroblastoma Tumour. *Nature*, 305:245-8, 1983.

36. J. L. Reiter and G. M. Brodeur. MYCN Is The Only Highly Expressed Gene From The Core Amplified Domain in Human Neuroblastomas. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer*, 23:134-40, 1998.

37. P. Mathew, M. B. Valentine, L. C. Bowman, S. T. Rowe, M. B. Nash, V. A. Valentine, S. L. Cohn, R. P. Castleberry, G. M. Brodeur and A. T. Look. Detection of MYCN Gene Amplification in Neuroblastoma By Fluorescence in Situ Hybridization: A Pediatric Oncology Group Study. *Neoplasia*, 3:105-9, 2001.

38. A. Kuzyk, S. Booth, C. Righolt, S. Mathur, J. Gartner, and S. Mai. MYCN Overexpression Is Associated With Unbalanced Copy Number Gain, Altered Nuclear Location, and Overexpression of Chromosome Arm 17q Genes In Neuroblastoma Tumors and Cell Lines. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer*, 54:616-28, 2015.

39. D. H'Mida Ben Brahim, S. Trabelsi, I. Chabchoub, I. Gargouri, I. Harrabi, A. Moussa, M. Chourabi, M. Haddaji, S. Sassi, S. Mougou, M. Gribaa, S. Ben Ahmed, A. Zakhama, A. Nouri and A. Saad, Assessment of MYCN Amplification Status in Tunisian Neuroblastoma: CISH and MLPA Combining Approach. *Tunis-MedIndustrie*, 93:527-31, 2015.

40. E. Fredlund, M. Ringner, J. M. Maris and S. Pahlman. High Myc Pathway Activity and Low Stage of Neuronal Differentiation Associate With Poor Outcome in Neuroblastoma. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 105:14094-9, 2008. 41. E. Ardini, P. Magnaghi, P. Orsini, A. Galvani And M. Menichincheri. Anaplastic Lymphoma Kinase: Role In Specific Tumours, and Development of Small Molecule Inhibitors for Cancer Therapy. *Cancer Letters*, 299:81-94, 2010.

42. J. H. Schulte, S. Lindner, A. Bohrer, J. Maurer, K. De Preter, S. Lefever, L. Heukamp,
S. Schulte, J. Molenaar, R. Versteeg, T. Thor, A. Kunkele, J. Vandesompele, F. Speleman,
H. Schorle, A. Eggert and A. Schramm. MYCN and ALKF1174L are Sufficient To Drive
Neuroblastoma Development From Neural Crest Progenitor Cells. *Oncogene*, 32:1059-65,
2013.

43. M. Wang, C. Zhou, Q. Sun, R. Cai, Y. Li, D. Wang and L. Gong. ALK Amplification and Protein Expression Predict Inferior Prognosis in Neuroblastomas. *Experimental and Molecular Pathology*, 95:124-30, 2013.

44. N. Bown, S. Cotterill, M. Lastowska, S. O'Neill, A. D. Pearson, D. Plantaz, M. Meddeb, G. Danglot, C. Brinkschmidt, H. Christiansen, G. Laureys, F. Speleman, J. Nicholson, A. Bernheim, D. R. Betts, J. Vandesompele and N. Van Roy. Gain of Chromosome Arm 17q And Adverse Outcome In Patients With Neuroblastoma. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 340:1954-61, 1999.

45. M. Lastowska, S. Cotterill, N. Bown, C. Cullinane, S. Variend, J. Lunec, T. Strachan, A. D. Pearson and M. S. Jackson. Breakpoint Position on 17q Identifies The Most Aggressive Neuroblastoma Tumors. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer*, 34:428-36, 2002.

46. G. M. Brodeur, G. Sekhon and M. N. Goldstein. Chromosomal Aberrations in Human Neuroblastomas. *Cancer*, 40:2256-63, 1977.

47. T. Martinsson, R. M. Sjoberg, F. Hedborg and P. Kogner. Deletion of Chromosome 1p Loci and Microsatellite Instability in Neuroblastomas Analyzed with Short-Tandem Repeat Polymorphisms. *Cancer Research*, 55:5681-6, 1995.

48. J. M. Maris, M. J. Weiss, C. Guo, R. B. Gerbing, D. O. Stram, P. S. White, M. D. Hogarty, E. P. Sulman, P. M. Thompson, J. N. Lukens, K. K. Matthay, R. C. Seeger and G.

M. Brodeur. Loss of Heterozygosity at 1p36 Independently Predicts for Disease Progression But Not Decreased Overall Survival Probability in Neuroblastoma Patients: A Children's Cancer Group Study. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 18:1888-99, 2000.

49. R. Spitz, B. Hero, F. Westermann, K. Ernestus, M. Schwab and F. Berthold. Fluorescence in Situ Hybridization Analyses of Chromosome Band 1p36 in Neuroblastoma Detect Two Classes of Alterations. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer*, 34:299-305, 2002.

50. M. Kaghad, H. Bonnet, A. Yang, L. Creancier, J. C. Biscan, A. Valent, A. Minty, P. Chalon, J. M. Lelias, X. Dumont, P. Ferrara, F. Mckeon and D. Caput. Monoallelically Expressed Gene Related To p53 at 1p36, a Region Frequently Deleted in Neuroblastoma and Other Human Cancers. *Cell*, 90:809-19, 1997.

51. R. Spitz, B. Hero, K. Ernestus and F. Berthold. Deletions in Chromosome Arms 3p and 11q are New Prognostic Markers in Localized and 4s Neuroblastoma. *Clinical Cancer Research*, 9:52-8, 2003.

52. A. Nakazawa, C. Haga, M. Ohira, H. Okita, T. Kamijo and A. Nakagawara. Correlation Between The International Neuroblastoma Pathology Classification and Genomic Signature in Neuroblastoma. *Cancer Science*, 106:766-71, 2015.

53. G. J. Lonergan, C. M. Schwab, E. S. Suarez and C. L. Carlson. Neuroblastoma, Ganglioneuroblastoma, and Ganglioneuroma: Radiologic-Pathologic Correlation. *Radiographics*, 22:911-34, 2002.

54. H. Shimada, I. M. Ambros, L. P. Dehner, J. Hata, V. V. Joshi, B. Roald, D. O. Stram, R .B. Gerbing, J. N. Lukens, K. K. Matthay and R.P. Castleberry. The International Neuroblastoma Pathology Classification (The Shimada System). *Cancer*, 86:364-72, 1999.

55. T. A. Ishola and D. H. Chung. Neuroblastoma. Surgical Oncology, 16:149-56, 2007.

56. G. Schleiermacher, H. Rubie, O. Hartmann, C. Bergeron, P. Chastagner, F. J.

Michon and O. Neuroblastoma Study Group of The French Society of Paediatric. Treatment of Stage 4S Neuroblastoma--Report of 10 Years' Experience of The French Society of Paediatric Oncology (SFOP). *British Journal of Cancer*, 89:470-6, 2003.

57. H. M. Katzenstein, L. C. Bowman, G. M. Brodeur, P. S. Thorner, V. V. Joshi, E. I. Smith, A. T. Look, S. T. Rowe, M. B. Nash, T. Holbrook, C. Alvarado, P. V. Rao, R. P. Castleberry and S. L. Cohn. Prognostic Significance of Age, MYCN Oncogene Amplification, Tumor Cell Ploidy, and Histology in 110 Infants With Stage D(S) Neuroblastoma: The Pediatric Oncology Group Experience--a Pediatric Oncology Group Study. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 16:2007-17, 1998.

58. G. M. Brodeur, R. C. Seeger, A. Barrett, F. Berthold, R. P. Castleberry, G. D'Angio, B. De Bernardi, A. E. Evans, M. Favrot and A. I. Freeman. International Criteria for Diagnosis, Staging, and Response To Treatment in Patients With Neuroblastoma. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 6:1874-81, 1988.

59. H. Rubie, C. Coze, D. Plantaz, C. Munzer, A. S. Defachelles, C. Bergeron, C. Thomas, P. Chastagner, D. Valteau-Couanet, J. Michon, V. Mosseri, O. Hartmann and S.F.D.O.P. Neuroblastoma Study Group. Localised and Unresectable Neuroblastoma in Infants: Excellent Outcome With Low-Dose Primary Chemotherapy. *British Journal of Cancer*, 89:1605-9, 2003.

60. D. R. Strother, W. B. London, M. L. Schmidt, G. M. Brodeur, H. Shimada, P. Thorner, M. H. Collins, E. Tagge, S. Adkins, C. P. Reynolds, K. Murray, R. S. Lavey, K. K. Matthay, R. Castleberry, J. M. Maris and S. L. Cohn. Outcome After Surgery Alone or With Restricted Use of Chemotherapy For Patients With Low-Risk Neuroblastoma: Results of Children's Oncology Group Study P9641. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 30:1842-8, 2012.

61. K. K. Matthay, C. Perez, R. C. Seeger, G. M. Brodeur, H. Shimada, J. B. Atkinson, C. T. Black, R. Gerbing, G. M. Haase, D. O. Stram, P. Swift and J. N. Lukens. Successful Treatment of Stage III Neuroblastoma Based on Prospective Biologic Staging: A Children's Cancer Group Study. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 16:1256-64, 1998.

62. M. Ohira, S. Oba, Y. Nakamura, E. Isogai, S. Kaneko, A. Nakagawa, T. Hirata, H. Kubo, T. Goto, S. Yamada, Y. Yoshida, M. Fuchioka, S. Ishii and A. Nakagawara. Expression Profiling Using a Tumor-Specific Cdna Microarray Predicts The Prognosis of Intermediate Risk Neuroblastomas. *Cancer Cell*, 7:337-50, 2005.

63. G. M. Brodeur. Neuroblastoma: Biological Insights Into a Clinical Enigma. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, 3:203-16, 2003.

64. S. B. Soloway. Naturally Occurring Insecticides. *Environ Health Perspect*, 14:109-17, 1976.

65. X. J. Wang and J.X. Xu. Possible Involvement of Ca2+ Signaling in Rotenone-Induced Apoptosis in Human Neuroblastoma SH-SY5Y Cells. *Neuroscience Letters*, 376:127-32, 2005.

66. W. Dauer and S. Przedborski. Parkinson's Disease: Mechanisms and Models. *Neuron*, 39:889-909, 2003.

67. H. K. Kim, K. M. Mendonca, P. A. Howson, J. M. Brotchie and A. C. andreazza. The Link Between Mitochondrial Complex I and Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor in SH-SY5Y Cells--The Potential of JNX1001 as a Therapeutic Agent. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 764:379-84, 2015.

68. W. S. Choi, S. E. Kruse, R. D. Palmiter and Z. Xia. Mitochondrial Complex I Inhibition is Not Required For Dopaminergic Neuron Death Induced By Rotenone, MPP+, Or Paraquat. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 105:15136-41, 2008.

69. W. G. Chung, C. L. Miranda and C. S. Maier Epigallocatechin Gallate (EGCG) Potentiates The Cytotoxicity of Rotenone in Neuroblastoma SH-SY5Y Cells. *Brain Research*, 1176:133-42, 2007.

70. Y. N. Deng, J. Shi, J. Liu and Q. M. Qu. Celastrol Protects Human Neuroblastoma SH-SY5Y Cells From Rotenone-Induced Injury Through Induction of Autophagy. *Neurochemistry International*, 63:1-9, 2013.

71. R. Betarbet, T. B. Sherer, G. Mackenzie, M. Garcia-Osuna, A. V. Panov and J. T. Greenamyre. Chronic Systemic Pesticide Exposure Reproduces Features of Parkinson's Disease. *Nature Neuroscience*, 3:1301-6, 2000.

72. S. Swarnkar, P. Goswami, P. K. Kamat, S. Gupta, I. K. Patro, S. Singh and C. Nath. Rotenone-Induced Apoptosis and Role of Calcium: A Study on Neuro-2a Cells. *Archives of Toxicology*, 86:1387-97, 2012.

73. B. Halliwell. Phagocyte-Derived Reactive Species: Salvation or Suicide? Trends *Trends in Biochemical Sciences*, 31:509-15, 2006.

74. G. D. A. D. Valverde, D. Madureira De Oliveria, G. Barreto, L. A. Bertolino, E. Saraceno, F. Capani and L. D. Giraldez. Effects of The Extract of Anemopaegma Mirandum (Catuaba) on Rotenone-Induced Apoptosis in Human Neuroblastomas SH-SY5Y Cells. *Brain Research*, 1198:188-96, 2008.

75. H. J. Kim, H. J. Park, H. K. Park and J. H. Chung. Tranexamic Acid Protects Against Rotenone-Induced Apoptosis in Human Neuroblastoma SH-SY5Y Cells. *Toxicology*, 262:171-4, 2009.

76. P. D. De Lima, E. S. Yamada, E. T. Da Costa, O. Pessoa Cdo, S. H. Rabenhorst, O. Bahia Mde, P. C. Cardoso, R. A. Santos, A. Smith Mde and R. R. Burbano, Genotoxic Effects of Rotenone on Cultured Lymphocytes. *Genetics and Molecular Research*, 4:822-31, 2005.

77. M. F. Molina-Jimenez, M. I. Sanchez-Reus, D. Andres, M. Cascales and J. Benedi. Neuroprotective Effect of Fraxetin and Myricetin Against Rotenone-Induced Apoptosis in Neuroblastoma Cells. *Brain Research*, 1009:9-16, 2004. 78. P. Hajieva, J. B. Mocko, B. Moosmann and C. Behl. Novel Imine Antioxidants at Low Nanomolar Concentrations Protect Dopaminergic Cells From Oxidative Neurotoxicity. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 110:118-32, 2009.

79. D. A. Harrison. The Jak/STAT Pathway. *Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives Biology*, 4, 2012.

80. T. Wang, W. Yuan, Y. Liu, Y. Zhang, Z. Wang, X. Zhou, G. Ning, L. Zhang, L. Yao, S. Feng and X. Kong. The Role of The JAK-STAT Pathway in Neural Stem Cells, Neural Progenitor Cells and Reactive Astrocytes After Spinal Cord Injury. *Bioscience Reports*, 3:141-146, 2015.

81. S. Negoro, K. Kunisada, E. Tone, M. Funamoto, H. Oh, T. Kishimoto and K. Yamauchi-Takihara. Activation of JAK/STAT Pathway Transduces Cytoprotective Signal in Rat Acute Myocardial Infarction. *Cardiovascular Research*, 47:797-805, 2000.

82. Y. Wang and D. E. Levy. Comparative Evolutionary Genomics of The STAT Family of Transcription Factors. *JAKSTAT*, 1:23-33, 2012.

83. S. Agrawal, M. L. Agarwal, M. Chatterjee-Kishore, G. R. Stark and G.M. Chisolm. STAT1-Dependent, p53-Independent Expression of p21(Waf1) Modulates Oxysterol-Induced Apoptosis. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 22:1981-92, 2002.

84. Y. Aoki, G.M. Feldman and G. Tosato. Inhibition of STAT3 Signaling Induces Apoptosis and Decreases Survivin Expression in Primary Effusion Lymphoma. *Blood*, 101:1535-42, 2003.

85. F. Debierre-Grockiego. Anti-Apoptotic Role of STAT5 in Haematopoietic Cells and in the Pathogenesis of Malignancies. *Apoptosis*, 9:717-28, 2004.

 Kim, J. H. Kim, E. Y. Oh, D. Nam, S. G. Lee, J. Lee, S. H. Kim, B. S. Shim and K.
 Ahn. Blockage of STAT3 Signaling Pathway By Morusin Induces Apoptosis and Inhibits Invasion in Human Pancreatic Tumor Cells. *Pancreas*, 45:409-19, 2016. 87. D. E. Levy and J. E. Darnell. Jr., STATs: Transcriptional Control and Biological. Impact. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*, 3:651-62, 2002

88. N. Kaur, B. Lu, R. K. Monroe, S. M. Ward and S. W. Halvorsen. Inducers of Oxidative Stress Block Ciliary Neurotrophic Factor Activation of Jak/STAT Signaling in Neurons. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 92:1521-30, 2005.

89. J. J. Kopchick. Lessons Learned From Studies With The Growth Hormone Receptor. *Growth Hormone and IGF Research*, 28:21-5, 2016.

90. C. Hoybye, P. Cohen, A. R. Hoffman, R. Ross, B. M. Biller, J. S. Christiansen and S. Growth Hormone Research. Status of Long-Acting-Growth Hormone Preparations--2015. *Growth Hormone and IGF Research*, 25:201-6, 2015.

91. C. Carter-Su, J. Schwartz and L. S. Argetsinger, Growth Hormone Signaling Pathways. *Growth Hormone and IGF Research*, 28:11-5, 2016.

92. H. Lan, X. Zheng, M. A. Khan and S. Li. Anti-Idiotypic Antibody: A New Strategy for The Development of a Growth Hormone Receptor Antagonist. *The International Journal of Biochemistry*, 68:101-8, 2015.

93. Y. Han, D. W. Leaman, D. Watling, N. C. Rogers, B. Groner, I. M. Kerr, W. I. Wood and G. R. Stark. Participation of JAK and STAT Proteins in Growth Hormone-Induced Signaling. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 271:5947-52, 1996.

94. A. S. Khan, D. C. Sane, T. Wannenburg and W. E. Sonntag. Growth Hormone, Insulin-Like Growth Factor-1 and The Aging Cardiovascular System. *Cardiovascular Research*, 54:25-35, 2002.

95. J. Herrington, L. S. Smit, J. Schwartz and C. Carter-Su. The Role of STAT Proteins in Growth Hormone Signaling. *Oncogene*, 19:2585-97, 2000.

96. D. R. Schultz and W. J. Harrington, Jr. Apoptosis: Programmed Cell Death at a Molecular Level. *Seminars in Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 32:345-69, 2003.

97. K. C. Goldsmith, M. Gross, S. Peirce, D. Luyindula, X. Liu, A. Vu, M. Sliozberg, R. Guo, H. Zhao, C. P. Reynolds and M. D. Hogarty. Mitochondrial Bcl-2 Family Dynamics Define Therapy Response and Resistance in Neuroblastoma. *Cancer Research*, 72:2565-77, 2012.

98. A. Aouacheria, F. Brunet and M. Gouy. Phylogenomics of Life-or-Death Switches in Multicellular Animals: Bcl-2, BH3-Only, and Bnip Families of Apoptotic Regulators. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, 22:2395-416, 2005.

99. A. Ashkenazi, J. Yuan and J. A. Wells. Regulated Cell Death Part a: Apoptotic Mechanisms. Preface. *Methods Enzymol*, 544:Xv, 2014.

100. C. Kizmazoglu, H. E. Aydin, I. E. Sevin, O. Kalemci, N. Yuceer and M. A. Atasoy. Neuroprotective Effect of Resveratrol on Acute Brain Ischemia Reperfusion Injury By Measuring Annexin V, P53, Bcl-2 Levels In Rats. *Journal of Korean Neurosurgical Society*, 58:508-12, 2015.

101. T. J. Fan, L. H. Han, R. S. Cong and J. Liang. Caspase Family Proteases and Apoptosis. *Acta Biochimica et Biophysica Sinica*, 37:719-27, 2005.

102. N. A. Thornberry. The Caspase Family of Cysteine Proteases. *British Medical Bulletin* 53:478-90, 1997.

103. D. R. Mcilwain, T. Berger and T. W. Mak. Caspase Functions in Cell Death and Disease. *Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives Biology*, 7:4, 2015.

104. J. E. Chipuk and D. R. Green. Dissecting p53-Dependent Apoptosis. *Cell Death Differ*, 13:994-1002, 2006.

105. P. M. O'Connor. Mammalian G1 and G2 Phase Checkpoints. *Cancer Survivorship*, 29:151-82, 1997.

106. M. Liu, N. M. Wikonkal and D. E. Brash. Induction of Cyclin- Dependent Kinase Inhibitors and G(1) Prolongation by The Chemopreventive Agent N-Acetylcysteine. *Carcinogenesis*, 20:1869-72, 1999.

107. V. Simanis, A. M. Carr, M. Goss, M. G. Lee, S. A. Macneill and P. Nurse. Cell Cycle Regulation in Yeasts and Man: Towards a Unifying Mechanism. *Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek*, 53:319-23, 1987.

108. J. F. Kerr, G. C. Gobe, C. M. Winterford and B. V. Harmon. Anatomical Methods in Cell Death. *Methods in Cell Biology*, 46:1-27, 1995.

109. J. Searle, D. J. Collins, B. Harmon and J.F. Kerr. The Spontaneous Occurrence of Apoptosis in Squamous Carcinomas of The Uterine Cervix. *Pathology*, 5:163-9, 1973.

110. N. I. Walker, B. V. Harmon, G. C. Gobe and J. F. Kerr. Patterns of Cell Death. *Methods and Achievements in Experimental Pathology*, 13:18-54, 1988.

111. C. Odaka and D. S. Ucker. Apoptotic Morphology Reflects Mitotic-Like Aspects of Physiological Cell Death and is Independent of Genome Digestion. *Microscopy Research and Technique*, 34:267-71, 1996.

112. H. Kamata and H. Hirata. Redox Regulation of Cellular Signalling. *Cellular Signalling*, 11:1-14, 1999.

113. W. Pei, A. K. Liou and J. Chen. Two Caspase-Mediated Apoptotic Pathways Induced by Rotenone Toxicity in Cortical Neuronal Cells. *Official Publication Of The Federation Of American Societies For Experimental Biology*, 17:520-2, 2003. 114. S. Y. Woo, M. Y. Lee, Y. J. Jung, E. S. Yoo, J. Y. Seoh, H. Y. Shin, H. S. Ahn and K. H. Ryu. Arsenic trioxide inhibits cell growth in SH-SY5Y and SK-N-AS neuroblastoma cell lines by a different mechanism. *Pediatric hematology and oncology*, 23:231-43, 2006.

115. G. Olivieri, G. Baysang, F. Meier, F. Muller-Spahn, H. B. Stahelin, M. Brockhaus and C. Brack. N-Acetyl-L-Cysteine Protects SH-SY5Y Neuroblastoma Cells from Oxidative Stress and Cell Cytotoxicity: Effects on Beta-Amyloid Secretion and Tau Phosphorylation. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 76:224-33, 2001.

116. J.I. Johnsen, L. Segerstrom, A. Orrego, L. Elfman, M. Heriksson, B. Kagedal, S. Eksborg, B. Sveinbjornsson and P. Kogner. Inhibitors of Mammalian Target of Rapamycin Downregulate MYCN Protein Expression and Inhibit Neuroblastoma Growth in Vitro and in Vivo. *Oncogene*, 20: 2910-22, 2008

117. F. K. Alkholifi and D. S. Albers. Attenuation of Rotenone Toxicity in SY5Y Cells by Taurine and N-Acetyl Cysteine Alone or in Combination. *Brain Research*, 1622: 409-13, 2015.

## **APPENDIX A: CHEMICALS**

Chemicals	Tradename	Catalog No
Ethanol	ALKO MED	CAS 64-17-5
Absolute Ethanol 100%	Sigma	32221
Methanol	Sigma-Aldrich	24229
Isopropanol	Merck	K44518295
		321
2-meraptoethanol	Merck	54805940517
Acetic acid	Sigma	27225
Acrylamide / Bis-Acrylamide of 30%	Sigma-Aldrich	A9099
solution		
Ammonium persulfate	Applichem	A2941
Coomassie Blue Reagent	Applichem	A3480
DMSO(Dimethyl sulfoxide)	Merck	K46505343
		517
EDTA(Ethyenediaminetetraacetic acid)	Applichem	A2937
Laemmli Reagent	Sigma	S3401-1V
p-Coumaric Acid	Sigma	C9008-1G
Luminol	Applichem	A2185
MTT Solution(3-(4,5- <u>dimethylthiazol</u> -2-	Sigma	M2128-5G
yl)-2,5-di <u>phenyl</u> tetrazolium bromide)		
PBS(Phosphate buffered saline)	Lonza	BE17-51-5F
BSA(Bovine Serum Albumin)	Sigma	A2153-106
M-PER Mammalian Extrection Reagent	Thermo	78501
Page Ruler Plus Prestained Protein	Fermentas	36619
Ladder		
Agarose	Sigma	A9539
Tris Base	Calbiochem	648310
Ethidium Bromide	Sigma	E1510
SDS(Sodium Dodecyl Sulfate)10%	Applichem	UN1325
Solution		
TEMED (Tetramethylethylenediamine)	Applichem	A1148,0100
Tween 20	Merck	S6740684 348
Dry Milk	Santa Cruz	SC-2325
Tris-HCL	Calbiochem	648317
Glycine	Calbiochem	3570
Hydrogen Peroxide	Merck	K39218400838
Sodium Chloride	Applichem	A2942
Phenol Red	Applichem	A2279,0250

Table A.1. Chemicals

Orange DNA Loading Dye 6X	Fermentas	R0631
O'GeneRuler 1kb DNA Ladder	Fermentas	SM1163
Propidium Iodide	Sigma	P4170-100MG
Lipofectamine 3000	Thermo Fisher	L3000001



## **APPENDIX B: EQUIPMENTS**

Equipments	Tradename	Product Code
Refrigerator ( No frost )	Arçelik	4263TMB
Deep Freezer	Arçelik	2041D
Vertical-flow Safety Cabinet	HeraSafe	
Distilled Water Device	TKA-Pacific	D56412
Freezer (-80°C)	New Brunswick	Ultra Low
Electrophoresis System	Bio-Rad	165-8000
Electrophoresis Transfer	Bio-Rad	170-4155
System		
Inverter Fluorescent	Olympus	MODEL BH2-RFL
Attachement		
Fluorometer	Thermo	Fluoroskan
Power Source	Bio-Rad	PowerPac/B
Precision Scales	Sartorius	LE6202S
Hemocytometer	Sigma Aldrich	Z359629
Inverted Microscope	SOIF	XDS-1B
Incubator	Nüve	EN 025
Ice Maker	Scotsman	AF80
Magnetic Stirrer	Stuart/ProLab	SB162
Cooled Desktop	Eppendrof	5417R
Micropipette (0,5µl-10µl)	Thermo	EH52836
Micropipette (2µl-20µl)	Thermo	CJ17240
Micropipette (20µl-200µl)	Thermo	EH46925
Micropipette (200µl-1000µl)	Thermo	T27274
Microplate Reader	Bio-Rad	680
Autoclave	Nüve	OTO032
pH Meter	SEM/Mettler	N315
ChemiDoc	Bio-Rad	34090
PVDF Membran	Thermo	88518
Liquid Nitrogen Tank	Air Liquid	Arpege 40
Spectrophotometer	Biosciences	Ultraspec
Weighing	Sartorius	LE6202S
Tube Rotation Tool	Stuart	SRT9D
Vortex	Stuart/ProLab	SA8
X-Ray Film	34090	Thermo
Flow cytometry	BD Accuri	C6

## Table B.2. Equipment's

## APPENDIX C: CELL CULTURE EQUIPMENTS

Cell Culture Equipments	Tradename	Catalog NO
6 Well Petri Dish	TPP	92006
12 Well Petri Dish	TPP	92012
96 Well Petri Dish	TPP	92096
60 mm Petri	TPP	93060
100 mm Petri	TPP	93100
25 cm <sup>2</sup> Petri Dish	TPP	90025
Injector Kit	Astraject	216
Syringe Filter (0,22µm)	TPP	99722
Trypsin-EDTA	Gibco	25200-056
Penicillin-Streptomycin	Gibco	15140-122
FBS (Fetal Bovine Serum)	Gibco	10500-064
NEAA (Non-Essential		11140050
Amino Acids)		
DMEM Medium	PAN	P04-01160
SK N AS Cell line	ATCC	CRL-2137
G 418 Disulfate Salt	Sigma	G8168
Solution		
Rotenone	Sigma	83-79-4
Cryovial Tube	NUNC	V7634

Table C.3. Cell culture equipment's